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Highlights

O The number of bachelor's degrees awarded between 1976-77
and 1986-87 increased 8.3 percent, with all of the increase
attributable to an increase in degrees earned by women. The
number of degrees awarded to men declined during this period.

O Total bachelor's degrees awarded to all racial/ethnic
groups (except black students) rose during this time period.
However, degrees to black students declined slightly, from 59,000
degrees to 57,000.

O Master's degrees declined during this time period, but the
number of doctor's and first-professional degrees increased.

O The number of master's and doctor's degrees awarded to
white students and black students declined during this 10-year
period, but the number awarded to other groups increased.

O All racial/ethnic groups earned substantially more first-
professional degrees in 1986-87 than in 1976-77.

O Business and management was the most popular undergraduate
field of study among both men and women in 1986-87. The number
of women who received degrees in this field more than tripled
between 1976-77 and 1986-87.

O Five fields accounted for a majority of master's degrees:
business and management, education, and engineering, health
professions and public affairs/social services.

O Most doctor's degrees were in education or the sciences,
with education consistently being the most popular field. The
only exceptions were among Asian or Pacific Island American males
and nonresident alien males, who received degrees in engineering
more often than any other field of study.

O The number of master's and doctor's degrees earned by
whites and blacks declined between 1976-77 and 1986-87, while the
number earned by other racial/ethnic groups increased. The
number of doctor's degrees earned by nonresident aliens increased
sharply.

O The number of white males who received first-professional
degrees declined during this time period, with declines in most
fields. White women, however, showed steady increases in the
number of first-professional degrees.

O Most first-professional degrees were in law, with medicine
the second most popular field.
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Introduction

The number of degrees conferred by the Nation's colleges and
universities has strong economic interest as it indicates how
many trained individuals are ready to enter the labor market.
However, these numbers are even more important when examined over
time, by sex and race/ethnicity, as they detail trends towards
the national goal of achieving educational equity among diverse
populations.

The purpose of this report, therefore, is to presept data on
degrees conferred by higher education institutions in the United
States over a 10-year period, from 1976-77 to 1986-87. Also, it
exardnes these trend data by the level of degrees conferred and
the share of these degrees awarded to men and women graduates of
various racial/ethnic backgrounds. Additionally, data are
presented that detail the predominant fields of study in which
students majored in 1986-87, and differences in these major
fields over time by graduates' sex and race/ethnicity.

The data for 1976-77 through 1984-85 are drawn from the Degrees
and Other Formal Awards Conferred survey of the Higher Education
General Information Survey (HEGIS). Data for 1986-87 are drawn
from the Completions component of the Integrated Postsecondary
Education Data System (IPEDS) which superseded HEGIS. Data from
HEGIS and IPEDS are comparable for the components used in this
report. The racial/ethnic data are collected in cooperation with
the Office for Civil Rights (OCR) of the Department of Education.

Bachelor's and Higher Degrees Conferred. by Sex

The total number of bachelor's L.,4rees conferred during tne 10-
year period 1976-77 through 1986-87 increased 8.3 percent, from
915,000 to 991,000. There was relatively little change from
1976-77 to 1978-79, but by 1980-81, the number of bachelor's
degrees awarded began to increase, and this trend cortinued
through 1986-87. (See table 1.)

Virtually all of this increase in bachelor's degrees was in
degrees awarded to women. In 1976-77, men earned more than half
(53.7 percent) of all bachelor's degrees. By 1986-87, men earned
just under half (48.5 percent). (See figure 1.) The total number

1Institutions of higher education included in the surveys
used in this report are those institutions that offer study
beyond the high school level leading to associate, bachelor's or
higher degrees; are accredited (or hold preaccredited status) at
the college level by an agency that has been listed as nationally
recognized by the Secretary of Education; or award credits that
are transferable to accredited institutions. Most 2- and 4-year
colleges are included in this definition.

1
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earned by men declined in this period (from 492,000 to 481,000),
a drop of 2.2 percent. Degrees earned by men reached a low point
in 1980-81, with 470,000 awarded, a decline of 4.5 percent from
1976-77. By 1986-87, the number of bachelor's degrees earned by
men increased 2.4 percent from 1980-81. Degrees earned by women,
on the other hand, rose steadily during the 10-year period (from
423,000 to 510,000), an increase of .5 percent.

Unlike the number of bachelor's deg _es, master's degrees awarded
during this time period showed a decrease. In 1976-77, 316,000
master's degrees were awarded. This number declined steadily
through 1984-85, to 280,000, but then rose slightly (3.2 percent)
to 289,000 in 1986-87. The decline in master's degrees awarded
during this time period is almost wholly attributable to a
decline in the number of degrees earned by men, which went from
166,000 in 1976-77 to 141,000 in 1986-87. Degrees earned by
women remained relatively constant during this time period. (See
table 1 and figure 1.)

The increase from 1984-85 to 1986-7 was due primarily to the 4.5
percent rise in degrees awarded to women. Master's degrees
awarded to men also increased slightly, from about 139,000 in
1984-85 to 141,000 in 1986-87, though this remained well below
the number of master's degrees awarded in 1976-77.

During the 10-year period from 1976-77 to 1986-87 the total
number of doctor's degrees increased slightly from 33,000 to
34,000 (up 2.8 percent). As was the case with bachelor's
degrees, virtually all of the increase can be attributed to more
degrees earned by women, which rose steadily from just over 8,000
doctor's degrees in 1976-77 to almost 12,000 in 1986-87, a gain
of 48.0 percent. The number of degrees men received declined
11.8 percent in this period, from 25,000 to 22,000, although it
rose slightly from 1984-85 to 1986-87. As a result, the share of
doctor's degrees awarded to men decreased substantially, from
75.6 percent in 1976-77 to 64.8 percent in 1986-87. (See table 1
and figure 1.)

The number of first-professional degrees2 awarded also grew from
1976-77 to 1986-87 (from 64,000 to 72,000), an increase of 12.0
percent. Degrees earned by men declined, however, from 52,000 to
47,000, with most of the decline taking place after 1980-81.
Degrees awarded to women more than doubled from 12,000 to 25,000.
As a result, in 1976-77, men earned 81.3 percent of all first-

2First professional degrees include the fields of dentistry
(D.D.S. or D.M.D.), medicine (M.D.), optometry (0.D.),
osteopathic medicine (D.0.), pharmacy (D. Phar.), podiatric
medicine (D.P.M.), veterinary medicine (D.V.M.), chiropractic
(D.C. or D.C.M.), law (LL.B. or J.D.), and the theological
professions (M.Div. or M.H.L.).
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professional degrees, while in 1986-87 they earned 65.0 percent.
(See table 1 and figure 1.)

Bachelor's and Higher Degrees Conferred. by Race/Ethnicity

From 1976-77 to 1986-87, the number of bachelor's degrees
conferred upon white students3 rose slowly but steadily (from
805,000 degrees in 1976-77 to 842,000 degrees in 1986-87).
However, their share of all bachelor's degrees declined (from
88.0 percent to 84.9 percent) because among other groups, (except
black students) the number of degrees rose more quickly." For
black students', the number of bachelor's degrees declined from
59,000 to 57,000 and their share of all bachelor's degrees
dropped duving this period. (See table 2.)

The share of bachelor's degrees awarded to other racial/ethnic
minorities rose from 1976-77 to 1987-87 and for two of the three
groups, it rose substantially. Among Hispanic students, there
was a 44.6 percent increase in the number of bachelor's degrees
awarded (from 19,000 to 27,000) and among Asians or Pacific
Islanders, the number more than doubled, rising from 14,000 to
33,000. Bachelor's degrees awarded to American Indians/Alaskan
Natives went from 3,300 to 4,000, an increase of 19.6 percent.

At the master's degree level, degrees awarded to white students
and black students declined over the period 1976-77 to 1986-87.
For white students it dropped by 13.7 percent, from 265,000 to
229,000 (though the number increased slightly between 1984-85 and
1986-87). Among black students, the decline in master's degrees
was more precipitous, dropping 34.0 percent over the period )from
approximately 21,000 to approximately 14,000). For other
minorities, the number of master's degrees awarded increased.
Among Hispanic students, it increased by 16.0 percent (from 6,000
to 7,000); among Asians or Pacific Islanders, it increased
substantially, up 67.3 percent (from 5,000 to 9,000); and among
American Indians/Alaskan Natives, it rose 14.2 percent (from
about 970 to about 1,100).

5Excluding Hispanics.

"The numbers of degrees by race/ethnicity presented in this
report differ somewhat from those published by the Office for
Civil Rights, which also utilize these data. OCR data are
presented as they are received from responding institutions. The
numbers presented here, however, include imputations (estimates)
of data for nonresponding institutions. These NCES numbers are
therefore slightly higher in some instances than OCR published
data. For more information on imputation procedures, see the
technical appendix.

5Excluding Hispanics.
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As was the case with bachelor's and master's degrees, doctor's
degrees awarded to white students and black students declined
during this period. In 1976-77, white students earned 27,000
doctor's degrees. This number decreased slowly through 1984-85,
to 24,000, then rose slightly in 1986-87. Doctor's degrees
awarded to black students remained stable at nearly 1,300 per
year through 1980-81, then began to decline to under 1,100 in
1986-87.

Conversely, the number of doctor's degrees awarded to Hispanic
students first declined during this time per.tod, from about 520
in 1976-77 to about 440 in 1978-79, but then rose to about 750 by
1986-87. The number awarded to Asians or Pacific Islanders rose
steadily, from about 660 to about 1,100. The number for American
Indians or Alaskan Natives rose from 1976-77 to 1980-81, to 130
degrees, but then began to decline to about 100 in 1986-87. The
number awarded to nonresident aliens° also rose steadily and
rapidly, from 3,700 to 6,600.

These trends in numbers of graduate degrees awarded are reflected
also in the share of all master's and doctor's degrees awarded.
That is, the share of graduate degrees awarded to white students
and black students declined while the share awarded to Hispanic
students, Asians or Pacific Islanders, and nonresident aliens
increased.

Interesting)y, the large decline in the proportion of graduate
degrees awarded to white students (from 84 percent to 79 percent
of all master's degrees and from 81 to 72 percent of all doctor's
degrees) cannot be accounted for solely by gains made in the
share of these degrees awarded to minority students. Rather, as
table 2 indicates, the number of graduate degrees and the share
of graduate degrees awarded to nonresident aliens increased
substantially over this ten-year period. At the master's level,
the number of degrees awarded to nonresident aliens increased
72.4 percent (from 17,000 to 30,000) and their share of the
degrees increased from 5.5 percent to 10.3 percent. At the
doctor's level, the number of degrees awarded to nonresident
aliens increased 75.8 percent and their share of these degrees
increased from 11.3 percent of all doctor's degrees to 19.4
percent.

The pattern of degrees conferred at the first-professional level,
by the race/ethnicity of degree recipients, is somewhat different

°Nonresident aliens are persons who are not citizens of the
U.S. and who are in this country on a temporary basis. They do
not have the right to remain in this country indefinitely.
Nonresident aliens are reported in a separate category regardless
of their racial/ethnic group.

12



from that of other postbaccalaureate degrees. Among all
raoial/ethnc groups studied, the number of first professional
degrees increased over the period 1976-77 tc 1986-87. For
minorities, the increases were larger than for whites; therefore,
the proportion of first-professional dogrees awarded to whites
declined while the proportions awarded to minorities rose.

Bachelor's and Higher Dearees Conferred. by Race/Ethnicity. Sex.
And,Zield of Study

The following analysis will discuss each degree level
(bachelor's, master's, doctor's, first-professional) separately,
for each racial/ethnic group, and for males and females. The 4
most popular fields of study (generally those that accounted for
at least 50 percent of all degrees) will be mentioned, along with
changes from 1576-77 to 1986-87. Degrees broken down by a
complete list of fields of study among each racial/ethnic group,
and by sex, from 1976-77 through 1986-87, can be found in tables
Al through A4 in the Appendix.

1. Bachelor's degrees

The data used for this report compare 22 major fields of study.
At the bachelor's degree level, only 8 of these 22 major fields
of study were among the top 4 major fields for all students
irrespective of race/ethnicity or sex. These are business and
management, engineering, social sciences, computer and
information sciences, education, health professions, public
affairs/social services, and life sciences. Other fields of
study, such as theology, communications, or physical sciences,
had consistently fewer graduates. However, the four most popular
fields did vary somewhat by sex and race/ethnicity.

In 1986-87 (among white males) the four most popular fields of
study for a bachrlor's degree were: business and management,
engineering, social sciences, and computer and information
sciences. These four fields accounted for over half of the
bachelor's degrees awarded to white males. Business and
management alone accounted for more than one out of four
bachelor's degrees. (See table 3 and Appendix table Al.)

From 1976-77 to 1986-87, the four most popular fields changed
somewhat. The number of business and management degrees
increased slightly as did its share of all degrees awarded.
Degrees in the social sciences declined sharply, and social
sciences went from the second place to third. Degrees in
engineering rose sharply, going from third to second, accounting
for about 16 percent of all degrees awarded to white males.
Finally, computer and information sciences replaced education as
the fourth choice.

The four fields of study in which white females were awarded the

1 3
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. most bachelor's degrees in 1986-87 differed from those of white
males, although the most popular field among white males and
females was business and management. Following this, the largest
number of degrees to white females were in education, health
professions, and social sciences. While education and the health
professions were among the top four for white females,
engineering and computer science were in the top four fields for
white males.

Although the overall fields of study in which white females
earned degrees did not change over this 10-year period, their
relative popularity did. The two largest changes were in
business and management and education. Business and management
went from being the fourth most popular field to top choice, with
nearly a threefold increase in number of degrees awarded.
Education degrees, in contrast, declined in number by one-third,
going from first to second choice.

As with white males, black males received more degrees in
business and management than in any other field; about one in
four were in this field in 1986-87. The next three most popular
fields were the social sciences, engineering, and public affairs
and social services, a somewhat different pattern from that of
white males. The only change from 1976-17 to 1986-87 for black
males was that in 1986-87 engineering replaced edvcation as the
third choice; education dropped out of the top four entirely.

Black females showed patterns similar to white females in 1986-
87. The top major was business and management. Their next
choices were health professions, social sciences, and education.
In 1976-77, while the four most popular fields were the same,
their relative position was not. In 1976-77, education was the
most popular field for black females, accounting for almost a
third of all bachelor's degrees awarded; in 1986-87, it
accounted for only about nine percent. Also in 1976-77,
education was fol_owed by social sciences, business and
management, and health professions.

For Hispanic males, three fields (business, engineering, and
social sf:ience)p accounted for over half the degrees in 1986-87,
with life sciences being in fourth place. In 1976-77, education
was third for Hispanic males, following business and social
sciences. Engineering was fourth, accounting for about eight
percent of all bachelor's degrees.

For Hispanic females, the four fields accounting for abelit half
(51.3 percent) of all bachelor's degrees in 1986-87 were business
and management, education, social sciences, and health
professions. In 1976-77, Hispanic females majored most
frequently in education, social sciences, foreign languages, anu
psychology--a very different set of major fields from the 1986-
87 graduates.

6



For Asian or Pacific Island students, the four most popular
fields of study and their ordering were somewhat different in
1986-87 from those of other racial/ethnic backgrounds. Almost a
third of all degrees awarded to Asian or Pacific Island males
were in engineering; and unlike males of other racial/ethnic
groups, business and management ar:ounted for only 16 percent of

all degrees. Computer and inform -ion sciences was third, and
social sciences was fourth. Among Asian or Pacific Island
females, life sciences was in the top four, as the third most
popular field of study. Their first choice was business and
management, followed by social sciences, life sciences, and
health professions.

In 1976-77, Asian or Pacific Island students were more like other
graduates in terms of the fields in which they received their
degree. Business accounted for about a fourth of all degrees
received by Asian or Pacific Islander males in 1976, and was the
most popular field, followed by engineering, social sciences and
life sciences. Among Asian or Pacific Islander females in 1976,
the predominant fields were business and management, social
sciences, health professions, and education.

American Indian or Alaskan Native males majored in fields similar
to those of black males in both 1986-87 and 1976-77. Among
males, however, education remained in the top four fields. First
choice was business and management, followed by social sciences,
engineering, and education. In 1986, American Indian or Alaskan
Native females most often received degrees in business and
management, education, health professions, and social sciences.

2. Master's degrees

In 1986-87, at the master's degree level, only five fields were
predominant: business and management, educaticn, engineering,
health professions, and public affairs/social services.

Among white males, over half of all master's degrees were awarded

in three fields: business and management, nducation, and
engineering. About one out of every three master's degrees was
in business and management. (See table 4 and Appendix table A2.)

For white females, education accounted for about one-third of all
master's degrees. The other two leading fields were business and
management, and health professions.

The 10-year period from 1976-77 to 1986-87 saw a sharp decline in
the number of master's degrees in education awarded to white
males and females. Among males, education went from being the
top field to second place, after business and management. Among
females, education remained the most popular field for master's
degrees, but the number of degrees in business and management and

7
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health professions increased substantially.

For black students, both male and female, a slightly differant
pattern emerged. Public affairs and social services was the
third choice at the master's level in 1986-87. Top choices for
black men were business and management and education, and for
women, education was followed by business and management. These
fields are the same as in 1976-77. However, in 1976-77, almost
half of master's degrees awarded to black males and two-thirds of
those awarded to black females were in education. In 1986-87
these proportions changed to 22 percent for males and 47 percent
for females.

Hispanic male students had the same fields of interest as white
males in 1986-87, most often receiving master's degrees in
business and management, followed by education and engineering.
Females received degrees in education, followed by business and
management and public affairs/social services. Again, the share
of master's degrees in education degrees declined substantially,
whereas the share of business degrees rose substantially over the
10-year period.

For Asian or Pacific Islander males, the predominant fields of
study in 1986-87 were somewhat different from those of white
males. Both engineering and business accounted for about 30
percent of all master's degrees received, with the third
predominant field being computer and information sciences. In
1976-77, the fields of study of Asian or Pacific Islander males
were more similar to those of white males.

Fields of study at the master's level among Asion or Pacific
Islander females were similar to those of white females in both
1986-87 and 1976-77, i.e., business and management, education, or
the health professions in 1986-57, and education and the health
professions in 1976-77. Unlike white females, however, a
relatively high proportion of Asian or Pacific Islander females
received master's degrees in computer and information sciences
(8.2 percent) in 1986-87.

In both 1986-87 and 1976-77, American Indian or Alaskan Native
males received master's degrees in education more often than any
other field, although the share of education degrees declined,
and the share of business and management degrees increased. For
females, education degrees accounted for 43.6 percent of all
master's degrees in 1986-87, although almost two-thirds of all
master's degrees awarded in 1976-77 were in education.

3. Doctor's degrees

The doctoral fields of study differed considerably from those in
which master's degrees or bachelor's degrees were received. Most
doctor's degrees were awarded in education, engineering, or the

1 6
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sciences (life, physical, behavioral or social sciences).

Among white males, more doctor's degrees were received in
education than in any other field in both 1986-87 and 1976-77.
In 1986-87, education was followed by the physical sciences, life
sciences and engineering. Over this 10-year period, while the
number of education degrees dropped almost in half, education
still remained first choice among white males. (See table 5 and
Appendix table A3.)

White females (in both 1976-77 and 1986-87) also received more
doctor's degrees in education than any other field, with
education accounting for fully one-third of all doctor's degrees
in both years. Psychology was the second most popular field,
followed by life sciences in 1986 and social sciences and letters
in 1976.

For black students, education degrees accounted for about half of
all doctor's degrees awarded to males, and to over half Jf all
degrees awarded to females, in 1976. These proportions declined
by 1986-87. Thirty-six percent of all doctor's degrees awarded to
males in 1986-87, and about half awarded to females, were in
education. Other fields in which black students received
relatively high proportions of doctor's degrees were the social
sciences for male dogreo recipients and psychology for females.

Among Hispanic males, 20 percent of
by Hispanic males were in education
percent were in engineering. Among
of the doctorates were in education
psychology being the second primary

the doctor's degrees received
in 1986-87, and another 15
Hispanic females, 38 percent
in both years, with
field of study.

Asian or Pacific Island males, on the other hand, received more
doctor's degrees in engineering than any other field in both
years, followed by the physical sciences and the life sciences,
in both years. Asian or Pacific Islander females earned about 20
percent of their doctor's degrees in the life sciences in both
1986-87 and 1976-77, although in 1976-77, 27 percent of their
doctor's degrees were in education.

4. First-professional degrees

Between 1976-77 and 1986-87, the number of first-professional
degrees awarded to males decreased about 10 percent, with
virtually all of this decline occurring in the number of first-
professional degrees awarded to white males. The decline in
numbers, notwithstanding, the four fields in which white males
tended to receive most of their first-professional degrees did
not change between 1976-77 and 1986-77. Within these top four
fields, the number of degrees awarded in law (the most popular
first-professional field) dropped 20.3 percent; medicine dropped
about 8.8 percent; theological professions stayed nearly
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constant; and dentistry, the fourth most popular first-
professional field, went down 30.8 percent.

The situation among females was very different from that of
males. The number of first-professional degrees awarded to women
increased steadily from 1976-77 to 1986-87. Among white females,
law was the most popular field in both years, and the number of
law degrees awarded to white women increased over this period by
83.9 percent. Medicine rose by 87.6 percent while theological
professions and veterinary medicine increased 135.3 and 190.6
percent, respectively.

The number of first-professional degrees awarded to black males
increased during this period. However, the number of degrees
awarded in law (the most popular first-professional field) and
medicine (the second most popular field) decreased by 9.2 and 6.8
percent, respectively. Degrees in theological professions
increased by 76.6 percent, while dentistry degrees increased by
about 5.6 percent. About 17 percent of first-professional
degrees awarded to black males in 1986-87 were in the theological
professions, a greater share than was the case for other
racial/ethnic groups.

Among black females, the number of first-professional degrees in
most fields increased, with the number of law degrees more than
doubling. Medicine, dentistry, and pharmacy followed law and all
had substantial increases over the ten-year period.

Hispanic students, both males and females, earned an increased
number of first-professional degrees, but the increase was larger
for women than for men. Law was the leader for both males and
females, followed by medicine and dentistry. All three fields
showed a substantial rise over this period for males and females.
As was the case with other racial/ethnic groups, pharmacy was in
the top four among Hispanic females, while theological
professions rounded out the top four among Hispanic males.

Asian and Pacific Islanders also earned substantially more first-
professional degrees, with males almost doubling the number of
degrees (from 776 in 1976-77 to 1,420 in 1986-87) and females
more than ripling the number of degrees (from 245 in 1976-77 to
850 in 19 j-87).

Although these increases were evenly distributed across fields,
Asian and Pacific Island males earned proportionately more
degrees in medicine and dentistry than other racial/ethnic
groups. Law, the most popular first-professional field overall,
was the second most popular among Asian and Pacific Island males,
with medicine the most popular and dentistry third most popular.
Asian and Pacific Island females earned more first-professional
degrees in law, followed by medicine and dentistry.

I s
10



American Indians or Alaskan Natives also had an increase in the
number of first-professional degrees for both males and females.
Law was their first choice for both sexes, although the number of
law degrees awarded to males declined. Males also earned
proportionately more degrees in veterinary medicine than males in
other racial/ethnic groups.

I -1- udy

As noted earlier, the number of degrees awarded to nonresident
aliens over the ten-year period between 1976-77 and 1986-77 rose,
and their share of all degrees awarded also rose, particularly at
the graduate level.

The fields of study in which nonresident aliens were awarded
degrees differed somewhat by the level of degree and sex. In
1986-87, at the bachelor's level, the majority of nonresident
alien males majored in either engineering or business and
management, while females tended to concentrate in business and
management, social sciences and computer and information
sciences.

At the master's level, nonresident alien males received most of
their degrees in either engineering or business and management,
with computer and information sciences the third choice.
Nonresident alien females received most of their master's degrees
in business and management or education. Social sciences was
third choice. Among nonresident alien males the largest number
of doctor's degrees were awarded in engineering, the physical
sciences, and the social sciences. Nonresident alien females
most often earned their degrees in education, life sciences, or
the physical sciences.

Associate Degrees Conferred

In early HEGIS surveys, data on the number of associate degrees
awarded by the racial/ethnic categories of the degree recipients
were not collected separately for each field of study.
Additionally, associate degrees were combined with certificates
below the baccalaureate level in these early surveys. Thus, it
is not possible to present data on associate degrees awarded by
field or by racial/ethnic categories over the ten-year period
that has been the focus of this report. Beginning in the Degrees
Awarded Survey of 1984-85, however, associate degree data by
field and racial/ethnic designation of degree recipients were
collected, and data for 1984-85 and 1986-87 are presented below.

As shown in Appendix table A5, the total number of associate
degrees conferred by colleges and universities has,increpsed 1.4
percent, from 427,000 in 1984-85 to 433,000 in 1986-87. While
the number of males and females receiving associate degrees
increased, associate degrees to females went up 2.5 percent and
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associate degrees to males increased only 0.2 percent. In 1986-
87, females were awarded 56.2 percent of all associate degrees.

Among racial/ethnic groups, changes in the number of associate
degrees awarded between 1984-85 and 1986-87 varied. The number
awarded to black students and Hispanic female students decreased,
while the number awarded to individuals in all other
racial/ethnic categories increased. The major increases occurred
among Asian or Pacific Island students, with an increase of 18.9
percent over all and a 27.1 percent among Asian or Pacific Island
females; American Indians/Alaskan Natives, with an increase of
8.2 percent; and white females, with an increase of 2.8 percent.

The pattern of associate degrees conferred was consistent among
racial/ethnic groups by field of study. For every racial/ethnic
group, aside from interdisciplinary studies, business and
management was the most popular field for females, followed by
health professions. For males, engineering was first, followed
by business and management.
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Technical Appendix

This report presents data from two surveys by the National Center
for Education Statistics (NCES). The data for the years 1976-77
through 1984-85 are from the surveys "Degrees and Other Formal
Awards Conferred", which was part of the Higher Education General
Information Survey (HEGIS). However, data for 1982-83 were not
available. Data for 1986-87 are from the "Completions 1986-87"
survey, which is a component of the Integrated Postsecondary
Education Data System (IPEDS). IPEDS has replaced HEGIS as the
new postsecondary education lata collection system for NCES.
Data from the HEGIS and IPEDS surveys are comparable for the
components used in this report.

For each year represented in this report, the survey requested
data on the number of associate's, bachelor's, master's, doctor's
and first-professional degrees conferred by institutions of
higher education. The data were requested by sex of recipient
and field of stucy for each degree level. The fields of study
were reported by major field at the 2- and 6-digit program
category, and at the 2-digit program level by the racial/ethnic
designation of degree recipients. Racial/ethnic data are
collected biennially for the Office for Civil Rights (OCR). The
racial/ethnic data and fields of study are discussed in this
report. The surveys also request data on the number of less-
than-4-year certificates and diplomas awarded by institutions of
higher education.

Survey Methodology

The IPEDS surveys were mailed to 3,533 universities and colleges
in the United States, in 1986-87. The "Completions" (earned
degrees conferred) survey has three different survey forms. The
Cl survey form is for all 4-year and above institutions and was
mailed to 2,128 institutions offering bachelor's degree or
higher. The C2 form is designed for 2-year institutions and was
sent to 1,398 institutions offering a degree or certificate of at
least two years but less than four years; and the C3 form went to
7 colleges offering awards of less than two years.

Follow-up for non-response was conducted by letter and telephone.
Some institutions provided only the total number of completions,
by award level and by sex; others provided the number of
completions by award level, sex, and program specialty but did
not provide racial/ethnic data. Complete racial/ethnic data were
provided for approximately 97 percent of the bachelor's degree
recipients, and a somewhat smaller percentage of other degree
recipients.

The overall response -ate for institutions of higher education
was 96.7 percent in 1986-87. Program and racial/ethnic data for
59 of the nonresponding institutions were imputed for 1986-87 by
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using data from the HEGIS XXI survey, "Degrees and Other Formal
Awards Conferred Between July 1, 1984 and June 30, 1985." Data
from this survey were used for the nonresponding institutions.
HEGIS XXI data were not available for the remaining 58
institutions that did not respond to the 1986-87 Completions
survey, and no imputations were done. Also, data for first-
professional awards were not included.

In addition, imputations were done for iastitutions that provided
incomplete racial/ethnic data. Some institutions that responded
to the IPEDS survey reported total degrees awarded, but did not
report racial/ethnic data, while other institutions reported
totals that were larger than the sum of the racial/ethnic
components. These incomplete submissions accounted for 2.7
percent of bachelor's degree recipients, 5.3 percent of master's
degree recipients, and 4.2 percent of doctor's degree recipients.
To maintain historical continuity with earlier data, NCES
distributed the number of degrees for which the racial/ethnic
background of the degree recipient was not reported, using the
national percentage distribution of reported and imputed
racial/ethnic data by program, for each of the degree levels.
In data published by OCR, these imputations were not done.
Instead, OCR published the data as they were received from the
responding institutions. As a result, OCR data differ from NCES
eata in some instances.
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Table 1.-Degrees conferred by Institutions of higher education. by sex and level of degree 1976-77 through 1966-87

Sex and level
of degree

Year of award

1970-77 1978-79 1980-81 1984- 45 1986-97

Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent Number Percent Number j Percent

Total 1,327,849 100.0 1,319,100 100.0 1,333,182 100.0 1,352,096 100.0 1,396,251 100.0
Men 735,114 65.4 701,701 63.2 190,080 51.8 614,362 50 6 890,825 49.8
Women 592,735 44.6 617,399 48.8 643,082 48.2 887,734 49.4 596,826 50.2

Bachelor's 915,131 100.0 916,226 100.0 034,600 100.0 988,311 100.0 591,280 100 0
Men 491,656 53.7 472,817 51.6 481925 50.2 476,141 49.2 440,780 41 5
Women 423,476 48.3 443,339 41 4 465,175 49.8 492,163 50 510,480 51

Master's 315,000 100.0 301.707 100 0 294,183 100.0 280,421 100 0 289,341 100 0
Men 166,462 62.7 153,004 50.7 145,088 49.6 139,417 49 7 141,284 48.8
Women 149,198 47.3 141,703 49.3 141,617 50.5 141,004 50.3 141,077 51.2

Doctor's 33,109 100.0 32,664 100.0 32,839 100.0 32,307 100 0 34,033 100.0
Men 25,021 75.6 23,477 71.9 22,505 68 21,298 66 9 22,059 64.8
Women 8,088 24.4 9,187 28 1 10,244 31.2 11,011 34 1 11,974 35 2

Rat Professional 63,949 100.0 68903 100.0 71,940 100.0 71,057 100.0 71,817 100 0
Men 51,976 81.3 62,333 76.4 52,194 73.2 47,501 80.1 40,522 65.0
Women 11,973 18.7 16,170 23 6 19,146 26 8 23,556 33 2 25,095 35 0

SOURCES: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, Higher Education General
Information Surveys, various years, and Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System, 1988
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Table 2.-RaciaVethnic distribution of awned degrees conferred by institutions of higher education, by level of degree and year: 1971-77 through 1066-87

Degrees and
raft/ethnicity

1976-77 1971-79 1960-81 1984-85 1981-87

Number Percent Numbor Portant Number IPercent Numbir Percent Numbar Percant

Total 1,327,849 100.0 1,319,100 100.0 1,333,162 100.0 1,352,096 100.0 1,381,251 100.0

White non-Hispanic 1,156,580 87.0 1,137,226 1111 2 1,138,994 15.4 1,136.817 84.1 1,157.813 53.5

Block nce-Hispanic 83,328 6.3 64,221 6.4 12,002 6.2 75,595 5.6 74,902 5.4

Hispanic 26,330 2.0 27.295 2.1 30.290 2.3 35.299 2 6 36,835 2.7

Asian or Papilla Islander .... ... 20,539 1.5 23,337 1.8 27,409 2.1 36,099 2.7 44.643 3.2

American Indlan/Naskan Native 4,583 0.3 4,723 0.4 4,949 0 4 5,189 0.4 5.413 0 4

Nonresident alien 37.469 2.8 42,296 3.2 49,518 3.7 62,347 4 6 66,575 4.1

Bachelors 915,131 100.0 916,226 100.0 934,800 100 0 968,311 100.0 991.290 100.0

White non-Hispanic 105.1116 11.0 799,617 87.3 807,319 VI 4 620,106 85.3 641.520 84.9

Black non-Hispanic 58,515 6.4 60,125 6.6 60.673 6.5 57,473 5.9 56,556 5.7

Hispanic 15,612 2.0 20,029 2.2 21,132 2 3 25,874 2.7 26,900 2.7

Asian or Pacific Islander 13,745 1.5 15.336 1.7 11,764 2 0 25,306 2.6 32,613 3.3

American Indian/Alaskan Native . 3,319 0.4 3,404 0.4 3.563 0 4 4,246 0.4 3,971 0.4

Nonresidant alien ... . ... ........ 15,703 1.7 17.715 1.9 22,511 2 4 29,21 3 0 29,306 3.0

Masters . . .. .. . . ... .. 315,660 100.0 301.707 100.0 294,113 100.0 250.421 100 0 259,341 100.0

White non-Hispanic . .. . 265.147 84.0 249.051 82.5 241.216 82 0 223,628 79.7 228,870 79.1

Black non-Hispanic 21.024 6 7 19,993 6 6 17,133 5 8 13,939 5.0 13,167 4.5

Hispanic 6,069 1 9 5.544 1 .8 6.461 2.2 0.384 2 4 7.044 2.4

Asian Of Pacific Islander . 5,115 1.6 5.9115 2 0 6.212 2 1 7,742 2.1 1,558 3 0

Amadeu Indian/Alaskan Native . 967 0.3 999 0.3 1,034 0.4 1 256 0 4 1.104 0.4

Nomesidant alien . . .. .... 17,338 5.5 20.135 6.7 22,057 7 5 26,952 96 29,108 10.3

Doctor's 33.109 100 0 32.664 100.0 32,839 100 0 32.307 100 0 34,033 100 0

White non-Hispanic .. .. .. 26,1136 81.1 26,125 110 0 25,908 71 9 23.934 74 1 24.435 71.5

Black non-Hispanic .... . 1,253 3 3 1.267 3 9 1.255 3 9 1.154 3 6 1.060 3.1

Hispanic 522 1.6 430 1.3 451 1 4 677 2 1 710 2.2

Asian or Paciflc Islander 658 2.0 811 2.5 877 2 7 1,106 3 4 1,097 3 2

American Indian/Alaskan Native 93 0 3 104 0 3 130 0 4 119 0 4 44 0.3

Nonresident alien . 3,747 11 3 3,915 12.0 4.203 12 8 5,317 16 5 6.5117 19.4

First-Professional .. 53,949 100.0 68,503 100.0 71,340 100.0 71.057 100 0 71,617 100.0

White non-Hispanic .... . . 58,411 91 3 62.430 01.1 64,551 90 5 83,21f 19 0 62.688 87 5

Black non-Hispanic . ... . 2.536 4.0 2,836 4.1 2.931 4 1 3.029 4 3 3,420 4.1

Hispanic 1,076 1.7 1.283 1.9 1,541 2 2 1,884 2 7 2,051 2 9

Asian or Pscillc IsIrnder . 1,021 1.6 1,205 1.8 1.456 2 0 1,516 2 6 2.270 3 2

American Indian/Alaskan Native . 204 0 3 216 0.3 192 0 3 248 0 3 304 0.4

Nonresident &km 701 1.1 533 0.8 ON 0 9 861 1 2 1114 1 2

NOTE: Data for 1986-117 include Imputations for nonresponding institutions. Data for 1971-77 and 1978-79 exclude U.S Service Schools

SOURCES: U.S. Duartment of Education, Office for Civil Rights, 'Data on Earnad Dogrimrs Conferred by Institutions of Higher Education by Race. Ethnicity, and

Sex,' various years: National Center for Education Statistics, Higher Education General Information Surveys, various years.

and Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System, 1981.
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Table 3.- Percent of bachelor's degrees conferred by institutions of higher
education in selected fields of study, by sex and race/ethnicity:
1976-77 and 1986-87

Field of study
and race/ethnicity

Men Women

1976-77 1986-87 1976-77 1986-87

All fields, number of degrees 491,655 480,780 423,476 510,480

White, non-Hispanic

Number of degrees 435,659 406,751 369,527 435,069
Business and management 23.8 27.3 7.9 21.6
Computer and information sciences 1.0 5.0 0.3 2.2
Education 8.0 4.4 24.5 13.8
Engineering 9.1 15.6 0.5 2.2
Health professions 2.4 1.9 11.1 10.9
Life sciences 7.0 4.0 4.6 3.4
Public affairs and services 4.0 2.9 3.7 3.1
Social sciences 14.0 11.4 10.4 8.1

Black, non-Hispanic

Number of degrees 25,026 22,499 33,489 34,056
Business and management 23.7 26.9 12.1 25.4
Computer and information sciences 0.9 5.9 0.4 4.7
Education 13.3 6 28.6 8.5
Engineering 5.1 11.5 C.3 2.7
Health professions 1.7 2.1 8.1 9.8
Life sciences 4.8 3.3 3.6 3.5
Public affairs and ervices 6.7 6.6 5.7 7.2
Social sciences 21 11.9 15.1 9.6

Hispa .ic

Number of degrees 10,238 12,864 8,425 14,126
Business and management 19.3 25.3 7.2 22.3
Computer and informatior sck -a 0.7 4.8 0.2 3.3
Education 9.8 4.0 24.3 12.1
Engineering 8.3 16.9 0.4 2.7
Foreign languages 3.4 1.6 9.6 4.2
Health professions 2.3 2.0 7.4 7.6
Life sciences 6.3 5.1 4.0 4.3
PsYCh0091f 5.4 3.6 7.7 6.7
Public affairs and services 6.2 4.1 4.1 4.3
Social sciences 18.7 12.2 13.1 9.3
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Table 3.- Percent of bachelor's degrees conferred by institutions of higher
education In selected fields of study, by sex and race/ethnicity:
1976-77 and 1986-87 (continued)

Field of study
and race/ethnicity

Men Women

1976-77 1986-87 1976-77 1986-87

Mier or Pacific Islander

Number of degrees 1,290 17,249 6,155 15,369

Business and management 22.7 16.7 14.2 20.4

Computer and Information sciences 1.6 8.9 0.7 6.5

Education 4.4 1.8 9.1 5.1

Engineering 14.6 31.0 1.4 7.5

Health professions 3.9 2.0 11.7 8.1

Ufe sciences 11.0 7.8 7.8 8.3

Public affairs and services 2.5 1.1 2.7 1.4

Social sciences 12.0 8.4 12.0 9.7

American Indian/Alaskan Native

Number of degrees 897 1,819 1,522 2,152

Business and management 18.3 22.0 6.9 17.8

Computer and information sciences 0.7 3.5 0.1 2.5

Education 13.4 6.8 30.7 15.2

Engineering 7.0 13.6 0.5 2.0

Health professions 1.6 2.5 8.3 10.6

Ufe sciences 5.7 4.3 3.5 3.2

Public affairs and services 5.8 4.3 6.4 5.6

Social sciences 16.4 13.7 11.7 10.0

Nonresident alien

Number of degrees 11,345 19,598 4,358 9,708

Business and management 22.5 26.8 17.6 29.5

Compu ter and information sciences 1.9 9.4 1.1 8.6

Education 2.8 2.1 9.8 4.5

Engineering 30.5 32.6 2.4 6.0

Fine and applied arts 2.2 1.9 5.9 6.0

Health professions 2.7 1.4 7.8 5.5

Life sciences 6.1 2.3 7.6 4.5

Public affairs and services 1.0 1.1 17.0 1.1

Social sciences 9.8 7.3 10.9 8.7

NOTE: Data for 1976-77 exclude U.S. Service Schools.

SOURCES: U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, "Data on Earned
Degrees Conferred by Institutions of Higher Education by Race, Ethnicity, and Sex:
Academic Year 1978-77;" and National Center for Education Statistics, Integrated
Postsecondary Education Data System, 1988.
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Table 4.- Percent of master's degrees conferred by institutions of higher
education in selected fields of study, by sex and race/ethnicity:
1976-77 and 1986-87

Field of study
and racelethnicity

Men Wo men

1976-77 1986-87 1976-77 1986-87

All fields, number of degrees 166,462 141,264 149,198 148,077

White non-Hispanic

Number of degrees 138,303 105,573 126,844 123,297
Business and management 24.3 33.6 4.3 14.7
Computer and information sciences 1.3 3.3 0.3 1.3
Education 26.6 15.6 55.5 39.0
Engineering 7.6 11.1 0.4 1.6
Health professions 2.5 2.9 6.2 10.3
Ufe sciences 3.0 1.9 1.6 1.5
Public affairs and services 6.6 5.2 5.7 7.6
Social sciences 5.9 4.1 3.3 2.5

Black, non-Hispanic

Number of degrees 1,469 5,151 13,255 8,716
Business and management 15.7 31.8 3.0 13.5
Computer and information sciences 0.5 2.6 0.2 1.0
Education 45.9 21.9 68.9 47.3
Engineering 2.8 6.8 0.1 1.1
Health professions 2.5 2.7 3.5 8.2
Ufe sciences 1.3 1.6 0.8 1.0
Public affairs and services 10.1 11.7 8.2 12.8
Social sciences 6.9 4.4 3.3 2.2

Hispanic

Number of degrees 3,266 3,330 2,803 3,*/14
Business and management 15.0 28.6 2.9 13.0
Computer and information sciences 1.1 0.9 0.4 0.9
Education 31.4 18.0 58.5 43.9
Engineering 7.2 13.7 0.4 2.0
Foreign languages 2.6 1.3 4.9 3.2
Health professions 2.3 2.2 3.6 8.2
Ufe sciences 1.7 1.2 0.7 1.2
Psychology 5.3 2.7 4.8 4.1
Public affairs and services 9.3 8.3 7.5 9.5
Social sciences 7.3 4.6 3.7 2.5
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Table 4.- Percent of master's degrees conferred by institutions of higher
education in selected fields of study, by sex and race/ethnicity:
1976-77 and 1986-87 (continued)

Field of study
and race/ethnicity

Men Women

1976-77 1986-87 1976-77 1986-87

Asian or Pacific Islander

Number of degrees 3,116 5,238 1,999 3,320

Business and management 24.1 29.2 9.3 23.3

Computer and information sciences 2.5 10.7 1.4 8.2

Education 10.2 4.4 33.7 14.8

Engineering 22.5 29.6 1.7 6.2

Health professions 4.6 2.9 10.3 10.2

Life sciences 0.9 0.4 6.7 2.2

Public affairs and services 4.2 3.0 7.0 5.4

Social sciences 6.0 2.9 4.4 3.0

American Indian/Alaskan Native

Number of degrees 521 517 446 587

Business and management 17.9 21.7 2.9 9.9

Computer and information sciences 0.6 3.9 0.0 0.5

Education 39.2 23.2 62.8 43.6

Engineering 4.r. 11.2 0.2 1.0

Health professions 3.8 2.3 5.6 8.5

Library science 1.3 0.2 3.4 1.4

Life science 2.1 0.8 0.9 1.2

Public affairs and services 6.7 11.6 9.4 14.3

Social sciences 4.2 3.3 3.1 1.0

Nonresident alien

Number of degrees 13,487 21,455 3,851 8,443

Business and management 24.5 25.5 12.5 20.4

Computer and information sciences 2.4 7.9 1.0 6.2

Education 9.5 5.2 28.8 15.1

Engineering 25.4 26.3 3.0 5.5

Health professions 2.4 2.2 5.0 5.3

Letters 1.6 1.5 6.1 4.6

Life science 0.3 0.3 2.6 1.7

Public affairs and services 2.6 2.6 3.5 3.2

Social sciences 8.6 6.7 8.1 7.0
NOTE: Data for 1976-77 exclude U.S. Service Schools.

SOURCES: U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, "Data on Earned
Degrees Conferred by Institutions of Higher Education by Race, Ethnicity, and Sex:
Academic Year 1976-77;" and National Center for Education Statistics, Integrated
Postsecondary Education Data System, 1988.
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Table 5.- Percent of doctor's degrees conferred by institutions of higher
education in selected fields of study, by sex and race/ethnicity:
1976-77 and 1986-87

Field of study
and race/ethnicity

Men Wo men

1976-77 1986-87 1976-77 1986-87

All fields, number of degrees 25,021 22,059 8,088 11,974

White, non-Hispanic

Number of degrees 20,017 14,813 6,819 9,622
Education 21.7 16.3 333.0 32.0
Engineering 7.5 10.2 0.7 1.8
Letters 6.0 45.0 10.9 6.5
Ufe sciences 11.2 11.5 8.9 9.6
Physical sciences 11.9 13.4 3.5 4.7
Psychology 8.0 8.7 12.9 14.9
Social sciences 11.7 9.0 10.9 75.0

Black, non-Hispanic

Number of degrees 766.0 488.0 487.0 572.0
Education 50.4 36.3 61.4 50.9
Health professions 0.9 1.6 1.4 4.4
Law 0.1 0.2 0.2 0.3
Letters 4.3 2.5 5.5 4.0
Physical sciences 5.2 4.5 1.0 0.7
Psychology 6.8 7.2 10.9 10.8
Social sciences 11.9 11.7 5.3 6.6
Theology 2.7 7.0 0.0 0.9

Hispanic

Number of degrees 383 439 139 311
Education 29.0 19.8 38.1 38.6
Health professions 6.0 14.8 1.4 1.0
Foreign languages 6.3 2.5 13.7 10.0
Letters 4.2 5.0 10.8 2.9
Life sciences 6.3 8.2 3.6 7.4
Physical sciences 9.7 9.8 1.4 5.5
Psychology 9.7 5.2 13.7 15.4
Social sciences 13.3 11.4 7.2 5.8

24

-

32



Table 5.- Percent of doctor's degrees conferred by institutions of higher
education in selected fields of study, by sex and race/ethnicity:
197G-77 and 1986-87 (continued)

Field of study
and race/ethnicity

Men Women

1976-77 1986-87 1976-77 1986-87

Asian or Pacific Islander

Number of degrees 540 795 118 362

Education 8.3 7.4 27.1 14.9

Engineering 22.8 30.2 0.8 6.0
Health professions 2.4 2.9 6.8 5.6
Letters 3.5 1.4 6.8 6.3
Ufa sciences 15.0 10.4 19.5 21.9
Physical sciences 15.4 16.2 9.3 12.3

Psychology 3.1 2.8 6.8 9.6
Social sciences 12.2 7.4 5.9 6.0

American Indian/Alaskan Native

Number of degrees 67 58 26 46

Education 29.9 43.1 46.2 52.2
Engineering 3.0 5.2 0.0 0.0
Fine and applied arts 0.0 0.0 11.5 4.3
Fore ip languages 1.5 0.0 7.7 0.0

Health professions 0.0 1.7 0.0 4.3

Letters 3.0 5.2 7.7 6.5
Ufe sciences 14.9 6.9 11.5 2.2

Physical sciences 7.5 5.2 3.8 0.0
Psychology 13.4 10.3 7.7 21.7

Social sciences 6.0 3.4 3.8 43.0

Nonresident alien

Number of degrees 3,248 5,466 499 1,121

Education 8.7 6.5 20.0 20.4

Engineering 25.4 31.4 4.2 6.0

Ufe sciences 8.5 6.7 13.0 14.3

Physical sciences 14.4 15.7 12.8 10.6

Social sciences 12.1 9.7 10.2 8.0

NOTE: Data for 1976-77 exclude U.S. Service Schools.

SOURCES: U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, "Data on
Earned Degrees Conferred by Institutions of Higher Education by Race,
Ethnicity, and Sex: Academic Year 1976-77;" and National Center for
Education Statistics, Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System, 1988.
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Table 8.- Percent of first-professional degrees conferred by institutions of higher
education in selected fields of study, by sex and race/ethnicity:
1'78-77 and 1988-87

Field of study
and race/ethnicity

Men Women

1978-77 1986-87 1976-77 1986-87

All fields, number of degrees 51,976 46,522 11,973 25,095

White, non-Hispanic

Number of degrees 47,766 41,149 10,645 21,539
Dentistry (D.D.S. or D.M.D.) 9.1 73.0 2.9 3.9
Medicine (M.D.) 20.7 21.9 20.7 19.2
Optometry (0.D.) 1.7 1.5 0.8 1.5
Osteopathic Medicine (D.O.) 1.6 2.8 0.7 1.7
Pharmacy (D. Phar.) 0.6 0.6 0.9 1.4
Podiatry (Pod.D. or D.P.) or podiatric
medicine (D.P.M.) 0.9 1.0 0.1 0.5

Veterinary medicine (D.V.M.) 2.5 2.5 3.3 4.7
Chiropractic (D.C. or V.C.M.) 2.4 4.2 0.9 2.7
Law. general (LL.B. or J.D.) 51.3 47.5 64.9 59.0
Theological professions, general (B.D.,

M.Div, Rabbi) 9.4 10.8 4.7 5.4
Other 0.0 0.0 0.1 0.0

Black, non-Hispanic

Number of degrees 1,760 1,835 776 1,585
Dentistry (D.D.S. or D.M.D.) 9.1 9.2 5.7 5.9
Medicine (M.D.) 26.6 23.8 31.1 22.0
Optometry (0.D.) 0.6 0.4 0.5 0.6
Osteopathic Medicine (D.O.) 0.3 0.4 0.3 1.2
Pharmacy (D. Phar.) 0.1 2.0 1.0 4.7
Podiatry (Pod.D. or D.P.) or podiatric
medicine (D.P.M.) 0.6 1.0 0.1 0.9

Veterinary medicine (D.V.M.) 1.2 0.7 0.9 1.1

Chiropractic (D.C. or D.C.M.) 0.1 0.9 0.0 0.6
Law, general (LLB. or J.D.) 51.4 44.8 57.2 57.6
Theological professions, general (B.D.,

M.Div, Rabbi) 9.9 16.8 3.2 5.3
Other 0.1 0.0 0.0 0.0

sill.....u.............
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Table 6.- Percent of first-professional degrees conferred by institutions of higher
education in selected fields of study, by sex and race/ethnicity:
1978-77 and 1988-87 (continued)

Field of study
and racelethnicity

Men Women

1978-77 1988-87 1976-77 1986-87

Hispanic

Number of degrees 893 1,303 183 748

Dentistry (D.D.S. or D.M.D.) 7.2 9.2 3.3 6.6

Medicine (LLD.) 20.9 24.5 24.0 22.1

Optometry (0.D.) 1.0 1.5 0.0 1.2

Osteopathic Medicine (0.0.) 0.2 1.3 0.5 1,-,

Pharmacy (D. Phar.) 1.1 1.2 0.5 3.5

Podiatry (Pod.D. or D.P.) or podiatric
medicine (D.P.M.) 0.4 0.6 0.0 0.4

Veterinary medicine (D.V.M.) 1.1 5.6 1.6 2.3

Chiropractic (D.C. or D.C.M.) 0.1 2.1 0.5

Law, general (LL.B. or J.D.) 61.6 46.8 66.7 59.4

Theological professions, general (B.D.,
M.Div, Rabbi) 6.3 7.1 2.7 2.1

Other 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0

Asian or Pacific Islander

Number of degrees 776 1,420 245 850

Dentistry (D.D.S. or D.M.D.) 13.8 15.4 4.5 11.9

Medicine (M.D.) 27.8 37.6 20.0 31.9

Optometry (0.0.) 3.0 2.3 4.9 4.8

Osteopathic Medicine (D.0.) 0.9 2.2 0.0 1.6

Pharmacy (D. Phar.) 9.8 1.9 13.9 9.8

Podiatry (Pod.D. or D.P.) or podiatric
medicine (D.P.M.) 1.2 0.6 0.0 0.5

Veterinary medicine (D.V.M.) 0.8 0.8 0.4 1.5

Chiropractic (D.C. or D.C.M.) 3.6 1.8 0.8 0.6

Law, general (LLB. or J.D.) 33.9 27.7 52.7 35.4

Theological professions, general (B.D.,
M.Div, Rabbi) 5.3 9.9 2.9 2.0

Other 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
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Table G.- Percent of first-professional degrees conferred by !nstitutions of higher
education in selected fields of study, by sex and race/ethnicity:
1978-77 and 1986-87 (cont nued)

Men WomenField of study
and raCelethnicity

1976-77 1986-87 1976-77 1986-87

American Indian/Kaaskan Native

Number of degrees 167 183 37 121
Dentistry (D.D.S. or D.M.D.) 8.4 6.0 5.4 1.7
Medicine (M.D.) 15.0 19.7 13.5 24.8
Optometry (0.D.) 5.4 1.6 0.0 0.8
Osteopathic Medicine (D.O.) 1.8 5.5 2.7 2.5
Pharmacy (D. Phar.) 0.0 3.3 0.0 0.0
Podiatty (Pod.D. or D.P.) or podiatric
medicine (D.P.M.) 0.6 1.1 0.0 0.0

Veterinary medicine (D.V.M.) 6.6 8.7 2.7 12.4
Chiropractic (D.C. or D.C.M.) 2.4 1.6 2.7 0.8
Law, general (LL.B. or J.D.) 56.9 45.9 73.0 56.2
Theological professions, general (B.D.,

M.Div, Rabbi) 3.0 6.6 0.0 0.8
Other 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0

Nonresident alien

Number of degrees 614 632 87 252
Dentistry (D.D.S. or D.M.D.) 12.1 12.3 8.0 16.7
Medicine (M.D.) 20.0 16.1 31.0 19.4
Optometry (0.D.) 1.1 1.3 2.3 2.4
Osteopathic Medicine (D.O.) 0.3 1.4 0.0 0.8
Pharmacy (D. Phar.) 2.9 4.6 4.6 12.3
Podiatry (Pod.D. or D.P.) or podiatric
medicine (D.P.M.) 0.5 1.4 0.0 1.2

Veterinary medicine (D.V.M.) 0.7 0.5 0.0 0.4
Chiropractic (D.C. or D.C.M.) 14.3 10.9 14.9 10.7
Law, general (LL.B. or J.D.) 21.3 19.6 31.0 21.8
Theological professions, general (B.D.,

M.Div, Rabbi) 26.7 31.8 8.0 14.3
Other 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
NOTE: Data for 1976-77 exclude U.S. Service Schools.

SOURCES: U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, "Data on Earned
Degrees Conferred by Institutions of Higher Education by Race, Ethnicity, and Sex:
Academic Year 1976-77;" and National Center for Education Statistics, Integrated
Postsecondary Education Data System, 1988.
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Table Al.Bachelor's degrees °enlisted by institutions of higher education by sex. race/ethnicity, and geld of study: 1976-77 through 1686-$7

Field of study

Men Women

and race/ethnicity 1978-77 1978-79 1950-81 1984-15 198847 1978-77 1975-79 1960-81 1964-56 1968-87

NI gelds, total 489.858 471.157 487.925 474.150 478,901 421.954 441.065 483.282 489915 508,328

White

Total 435,859 415.301 406,173 405.085 406,751 369,527 384,316 401,145 421.021 435,060

Agriculture and natural resources 15.863 15,756 13.90$ 11,262 9,406 4,543 5.946 0.320 5,177 4251

Aishilesture and environmental design 6.370 5.967 5.778 088 4,501 1,752 2.136 2.291 2.759 2,770

Area and MUM studies 1,137 932 900 874 997 1.471 1.320 1.342 1.388 1,1152

Business and management 103,678 106,642 112.267 109,130 11E091 29.138 44.117 61,931 17.738 114.027

Communicagons 11,709 11188 12,541 14.940 15,941 9.034 11,532 14,932 21.216 23,562

Computer and information sciences ...... . . 4,196 5,402 8.622 20.188 20.4$0 1,278 1.962 3.943 11.133 9.771

Education 34.1151 28.893 22,876 18,119 18,050 90,497 80.0511 70,848 59,412 80.11111

Engineering 39.500 47.363 54.45$ 68,478 63.1108 1,591 4,431 6.396 9,11110 9,11110

Pine and applied arts ... ........ .. 14,240 13,291 12,768 12,257 11,875 23,516 23.356 23,105 20.688 19.796

Foreign languages 2,764 2,325 2,067 2,153 2,287 9,024 7,572 11.547 6,061 6,134

Health prolusions .......... .... .. . 10,061 9,991 9,276 8,114 7,790 40,882 45,756 47,614 47,387 47,620

Home *pommies ............ .... ..... . .. . ... 611 753 745 841 909 14,962 15,400 15,515 12,783 12.1113

Law 373 350 388 384 334 136 237 363 902 740

Letters 16,943 16,213 14.748 14,277 14,936 24,070 21,940 21.687 21,929 23,887

Library science se 24 18 17 16 639 473 321 156 106

Life sciences 30.659 25.837 21.085 16,805 16,393 16,964 16,305 16.191 15.002 14,546

Mathematics ... ..... ........ ......... . . ... . 7,284 5.963 5.422 6,508 7,216 5.217 4.205 4.023 5.654 6.340

Military Sciences 164 130 278 259 336 1 0 11 25 24

Physical sciences 16,182 16.048 16.124 15,050 12.505 4,007 4,602 5.122 5.610 4.664

Psychology .... ..... .. . .... ... .... 18,198 14,295 12.215 10,866 11.540 23,217 22.290 22.4118 23.085 25.474

Public affairs and services .... .. ... . .... 17.393 15,142 12.476 11.225 11.1153 13.646 16.548 16.834 13.115 13.548

Social sciences 61.200 54,292 48.509 43.737 48.493 3$A50 37,918 37.028 33.330 35.106

Theology 4,103 4.097 3,964 3.836 3.950 1,417 1,414 1.388 1,433 1.286

interdisciplinary studies ... . . 15,942 13.690 14.765 12.857 14,444 13,700 14,149 15,065 15.354 17.376

Black

Total.... ............ .... . ... .... ..... .. .. 25,028 24,544 24,511 23,018 22,499 33.489 35,581 38.162 34.455 34,058

Agriculture -nd natural resources ... . .. .. 258 251 259 258 182 51 95 121 114 117

Architect " Ad environmental design ... 251 231 210 215 198 52 85 90 113 79

kea and .onlc aidies 38 35 20 82 85 se 49 47 137 116

Business and management 5.922 6,120 6,503 6,442 6,051 4,054 5.310 6,897 8,557 8.635

Communications 685 840 980 1,185 1.125 $37 1,153 1,425 1.970 2.103

Computer and information sciences .. ... 222 263 394 1,036 1,329 139 242 392 1.107 1.599

Education 3.334 3.055 2,587 1,569 1.348 9,588 8.454 6,907 3.887 2,905

Engineering 1.278 1.531 2.020 2,435 2,580 90 225 429 724 921

Fine and applied arts ..... . ... ........ . .... ... 767 819 811 716 660 944 901 1,024 827 708

Fen* languages 105 86 76 91 87 322 263 217 221 234

Heeith proluslone 429 440 438 484 481 2.706 2.940 3,107 3,352 3,341

Home economics . 62 82 83 94 es 1,002 1,113 1.042 858 781

Law 13 28 9 40 14 $ 25 13 45 38

Letters 729 778 666 852 825 1,491 1,416 1,314 1,196 1.197

Library solemn $ 5 2 5 0 31 44 28 11 9

Life sciences 1,195 1,146 954 808 740 1,218 1,341 1.315 1,239 1.192

Mathematics 348 320 276 373 402 359 332 308 393 444

Military Sciences 3 2 5 3 1 0 0 1 1 0

Physical sciences 485 423 et 3 455 445 197 268 293 374 399

Psychology 1,094 1,050 1,040 751 683 2,124 2.164 2,268 1.916 1.852

Public affairs and *styles s 1.668 1,728 1,726 1,532 1,479 1.914 2,787 3,143 2.546 2.459

Social sciences .......... ...... . 5,261 4.266 3,696 2,778 2,078 5,001 4,772 4,433 3,322 3,268

Theology 109 126 142 158 142 23 30 24 39 35

Interdisciplinary studies 791 851 1,003 882 1,088 1,190 1,502 1,264 1,508 1,826
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Table Al .-11aeltelor's degrees waived by inelitutione of higher education by eft, racelethnicity, and Mid of study: 1978-77 through 1068-87 (continued)

Reld of study
and resektimicity

Men Women

19711-77 1078-79 1880-81 1,114-15 188147 1970-77 1M-711 10110-111 1984-85 1981-87

Hispanic

Total 10235 10,364 10,810 12,402 12.884 8,425 ,575 11,022 13,472 14,121

Agrioullivn and natural resources 136 163 151 115 152 MI os 57 77 71
kehilesture end ermironmenal design 157 181 203 231 233 34 48 67 104 106
Area and MIN@ Nudes 42 30 41 so so 32 44 63 100 $8
Swine* and inanagemeM 1,978 2124 2,580 2,988 3251 010 972 1,564 2,713 3,148
Ormammdeatione 197 201 2511 365 402 182 205 299 642 000
Compuler and inf motion solemn 73 110 193 4114 515 20 46 1011 $42 412
Eiltmellen 1,002 1148 764 507 518 2,048 2,081 2,003 1,938 1,706
Inglnesting 1161 1,031 1,302 1,935 2,178 30 es 131 307 375
Plne and moed arte 347 381 345 371 31111 357 380 434 436 482
refeWI km911500, 361 203 255 237 206 812 752 1151 5111 5N
Hula professions 239 222 202 300 255 WM 844 801 1,241 1,077
Home Numb, 7 10 17 25 18 151 143 213 221 214
Law 8 9 4 20 11 8 10 8 24 14
Ware 327 168 278 357 343 430 364 415 464 635
Limy Nose 3 0 1 0 0 3 3 0 0 3
UM Num NO 677 048 081 667 335 432 490 NO 002
MMItematios 130 110 113 148 170 as 84 72 100 so
Mori Solenoes 1 2 3 7 12 0 0 0 0 1

Physiod mammy 257 200 297 310 287 75 79 108 107 136
Peyohcagy 551 400 490 432 450 860 718 815 IMO 042
Public Maim and SWAM 837 029 500 812 523 342 584 566 002 613
80044 soleness 1,919 1.718 1,549 1.557 1,564 1,107 1,199 1,330 1,211 1.319
Theology 48 52 74 $o 63 13 19 14 33 18
NerdisoiNnary studies 317 347 359 424 517 453 545 59$ 735 903

Asian or Paella Islander

Total 7,500 8,190 10,107 13.554 17.249 6,155 7,148 8157 11141 15,309

Agraulture and natural resources 100 209 200 141 101 73 114 112 104 122
Archilecture and environmental design 174 168 217 188 208 42 58 79 112 157
kea and Nina studies 36 30 39 41 77 69 01 79 93 137
Business and management 1.723 1.557 2.121 2,044 2.873 873 1278 1,522 2,630 3,129
Communioadons 138 135 153 204 356 105 135 215 300 563
Computer and information sciences 118 171 410 1.154 1.542 45 91 259 518 1,004
Education 333 305 258 240 312 561 480 465 630 750
Engineering 1.111 1,622 2,009 4.132 5,347 85 215 387 561 1,160
Fine and applied arts 251 280 289 333 418 397 429 499 576 no
Rimy+ lanfrmen ss 53 39 45 140 159 155 171 165 201
Health prolusion 296 282 290 298 337 723 805 1,013 1,012 1,240
Home economics 32 27 41 19 40 344 355 354 256 on
Lass 4 5 2 18 9 0 2 3 10 13
Lean 107 157 187 223 362 274 285 293 362 591
Library Nome 0 0 0 1 0 1 2 2 0 0
Life solutes $31 $21 130 1,022 1.343 478 637 659 928 ton
Manmade, 174 108 223 470 540 141 153 168 410 510
MileAry Solenoes 2 1 4 3 1 0 0 0 0 0
Physical Norms 271 301 412 504 815 toe 119 184 250 303
Payshology 337 293 293 on 417 404 473 646 563 771
Public affairs and amass 187 204 187 161 196 166 211 229 164 212
amid valences 910 871 880 1,002 1,443 731 731 785 1.032 1,494
Theology 24 18 43 54 67 3 18 15 26 25
interdieMplinary studies 208 207 321 376 444 315 359 368 400 537
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TON A1.Sashefate degrees conlefred by Institutions of high*, edusation by sex. race/ethnicity, and field of study: 1976-77 through 1964-87 (continued)

Meld of shady
and mookAtmlelty 1974-77 1578-7S 1980-81 181445 155547 19711-77 1978-79 1940-81 1464-45 1966-87

Medan Indian/Alaskan Native

Told 1,797 1,730 1,700 1,998 1,1119 1.522 1,674 1,893 2,248 2,152

*Nu Nu and natural rummies 96 51 111 4? U it 23 15 23 20

Areh Umbra and aminximental design 34 19 20 24 16 1 6 4 11 t t

Area and sitmlo studies 5 1 3 7 9 6 6 1 9 20

&NUM and managgiunt 328 344 388 446 400 106 169 248 425 383

Commtwisallene 33 311 51 al 55 30 30 69 94 74

Ormuulsr and hiformation sciences 13 11 17 75 63 1 0 4 63 53

duos lion 240 197 164 156 124 467 448 405 3111 328

Engineer Ing . 126 150 173 243 147 8 12 22 60 42

Pins and applied WM 80 74 73 73 82 96 96 114 127 102

'WOW INIPOIN 11 7 10 4 10 22 15 15 19 14

Neils prolusions 28 51 30 49 46 125 156 170 224 228

Now goonomios 4 5 i 5 18 51 74 72 U 101

lag 3 3 1 2 1 1 0 1 2 1

LANs 57 82 44 56 48 00 48 59 96 82

Lamy Wince 1 0 1 0 0 i 2 i 0 0

UN solemn 103 97 67 49 79 54 51 70 72 U
Nathentallos 16 28 i J 38 33 10 13 8 23 20

1115.4ry ilsienoes 0 0 i 0 1 0 0 0 0 0

Phyeloal educes 51 45 44 65 46 ill it 21 33 28

Psychology 73 87 NI 75 116 94 90 1211 126 121

Public Oaks and 44n4C441 106 $3 91 76 71 97 134 133 126 121

lodel sciences 294 273 241 229 249 1711 224 233 2111 215

Theolooy 5 8 5 10 13 3 3 0 10 2

Interdisciplinary studios 90 107 82 96 09 11 110 110 138

Nonresident alien

Total 11,345 12,7118 18,324 20,091 19.5911 4,358 4.947 8.265 9,124 9,708

Agriculture and natural meources 379 415 526 588 375 04 44 91 93 U
kohileeture and environmental design 245 290 372 400 482 50 54 124 172 211

kea and UMW studies 17 23 28 20 23 20 24 22 52 45

9114111444 and management 2.547 2,610 3,219 5,063 5,254 709 $89 1,347 2,386 2,580

CommunlosMorts 154 151 198 311 271 104 127 173 328 339

Computer and information sciences 2 ,5 289 546 1,444 1,337 50 117 211 672 835

Education 312 339 430 456 407 429 530 4711 556 440

&gingering 3.465 4,555 COOS 6.552 11,300 104 202 355 543 580

Fins and spoiled Ms 245 255 338 440 351 259 301 351 508 584

FatIMPI lutfM094 74 87 70 76 59 225 200 198 211 223

Heath professions 305 119 207 250 268 340 351 375 539 530

Home economics 14 13 29 it 28 178 198 258 234 1119

lag 2 1 4 1 0 1 0 2 3 2

Lain 213 209 204 213 221 264 270 272 382 319

Library soigne* 1 1 0 2 4 5 4 1 2 2

Ws Wenn* 897 567 565 502 444 331 320 336 409 439

Itsthernallos 236 244 296 475 431 81 4 157 256 239

INAPory &Isom 11 6 2 0 7 0 0 0 0 1

Physics! soleness 458 559 572 588 474 109 134 180 200 179

Psychology 202 184 149 196 164 267 261 295 348 347

Mlle affairs and setvices 113 121 196 233 222 75 120 120 125 110

load educes 1,108 1,201 1,301 1,436 1,440 478 535 875 815 842

Theology 113 VI 100 1313 96 41 27 32 55 32

interdisciplinary studies 225 340 299 329 344 1111 205 202 247 272

11011FICElt U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. Higher Education General Information Surveys.

vadous park and Integratod Postsecondary EducationOsta System. teal.
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Table AL-Neeher's degrees oonferred by kidltutions of higher education by sex, race/ethnicity, and field of studr 1976-77 through 19116-87

Lien Women
Field of study

and racdethnloity
1976-77 1978-79 1080-81 198445 1911647 1976-77 1978-79 1980-61 19114-$5 1086-87

AN gelds, total 188,462 153,004 145,666 139.417 141,284 149,198 1411,703 148,517 141,004 1411,077

White

Told 138,303 123,764 115,582 108,059 105,573 128,844 125,297 125,654 117,569 123,297

Agdoulture and natural resources 2,419 2,398 2298 2,005 1,080 441 861 785 880 $511
ArchNectun and enNonmental design 1,661 1,751 1,687 1,4111 1,419 501 737 724 882 831
kea and ethnic studies 403 268 260 249 310 329 295 272 259 275
Business and management 33,640 33,495 35,380 37,256 35,505 5,500 8,044 12,094 17,407 18,077
Communicalions 1,473 1,258 1,183 1,167 1,233 1,190 1,196 1,373 1,665 1,638
Computer and Information sciences 1,775 1,827 2,153 3.052 3,475 381 434 665 1,251 1.5711
Education 36,763 29,306 23,291 17,047 16,431 70,384 84,862 59,4811 46,255 48,061
Engineering 10,549 9,261 9,177 11,012 11.742 540 70$ 970 1,5$11 2,006
Fine and applied arts 3,732 3,500 3,534 3,203 3,132 4,018 4,188 4,090 4.031 3,973
Foreignlangtmeges 758 562 541 390 351 1,804 1,365 1,096 832 828
Health professions 3,410 3,714 3,443 3,170 3.048 7,802 9,717 10,732 1E306 12,678
Home economics 179 164 193 219 208 1,858 1,955 1,908 1,742 1.525
Law 1,088 1,057 1,129 927 809 158 179 237 282 291
Letters 3,751 3,053 2.788 2,218 2.315 5,512 4,784 4,440 3.800 3,72$
Library science 1,377 1.030 733 652 679 6,385 4,181 3,591 2,748 2,639
UN sciences 4,122 3,709 3,223 2,125 2,038 2.059 2,152 1,987 1.964 1206
Mathematics 1,950 1,479 1,212 1,170 1,247 1.098 673 678 703 SOS
Military Sciences 42 101 -
Physical sciences 3,833 3,561 3,255 3,144 3,023 882 812 $80 1,001 1.039
Psychology 3.775 3,265 2.045 2,800 2,471 3,421 3,813 4.071 4.818 4,622
Public affairs and services 9,080 8,177 7,212 5.254 5,465 7,177 8230 9,223 8,595 9,402
Social sciences . 8,225 8.442 5,571 4,328 4,318 4,137 3,671 3,579 3,007 3.125
Theology 1,839 2,032 2,119 2,106 2,658 898 1,025 1.183 1,223 1,450
Interdisciplinary studies 2,437 2,420 2.275 1,311 1,919 1,523 1,017 1,539 1,693 1,704

Black

Total 7,789 7.045 6,158 5.200 5,151 13.255 12,948 10,975 8,739 8,710

Agriculture and natural resources 44 61 53 50 83 7 18 20 25 18
Architecture and environmental design 107 81 74 80 48 55 34 48 43 29
kea and ethnic studios 20 4 2 19 10 35 11 12 22 29
Business and management 1,222 1,531 1.554 1,574 1.637 399 598 805 1,027 1,173
Communications $o es 05 63 83 87 83 122 120 142
Computer and Information sciences 40 43 52 108 138 28 22 18 72 80
Education 3,567 2.735 2.061 1.325 1,127 9,129 8,090 6,584 4,487 4.123
Engineering 219 219 222 300 351 18 22 38 ao 98
Fine and appfied arts 135 134 149 107 129 126 120 118 122
Foreign languages 31 15 10 es 30 23 17 20
Health professions 194 217 197 179 139 483 584 692 840 717
Home economics 4 11 11 15 12 108 110 121 107 78
Law 17 22 27 40 28 5 11 21 18
Letters 113 90 72 82 es 275 237 178 109 114
Library science 59 45 33 24 25 329 280 183 148 121
Life scienoes 99 95 82 67 84 107 122 89 84 91
Methematios 75 35 33 34 47 58 38 34 19 29
Military Soleness 0 3 7 0 1

Physical sciences 64 87 79 01 48 39 19 28 28 36
Psychology 206 175 164 146 123 300 301 260 280 275
Publics affairs and ',midis 787 820 713 592 804 1,089 1,819 1,180 1,008 1,114
flocisl Niemen 534 415 311 234 228 435 333 304 183 190
Thedogy 48 40 SS 61 88 16 23 13 32 35
Interdisciplinary studies 114 115 136 47 63 79 71 94 79 70
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Table 112.-4/aster's degrees oonferred by institutions al higtmr education by sex, racolsthnicity and fi -Ici of study 1978-77 through 1988-87 (continued)

Field of study
and rape/ethnicity

Women

1978-77 1976-79 1960-81 1954-85 1988-87 1976- /7 1976-79 1980-61 198448 195847

Mewl

Total 3,208 2,775 3,085 3,059 3,330 2,803 2.789 3,376 3,105 3,714

Agriou Mom and natural resources 44 28 60 48 30 s S 13 16 14

Mk 'lecture and environmental design 51 Gs 52 70 es 13 7 13 23 25

kat end Mimeo saxiles 21 15 18 28 30 27 16 21 26 23

luelnees and management 461 499 676 612 954 51 113 193 363 483

Communisations 14 20 24 22 31 16 13 19 49 as
Computer and inlormation soleness 36 13 46 86 Os 11 11 15 to 84

Eduoation 1,027 943 $99 968 601 1.840 1,612 1,982 1,851 1,631

Engineering 234 185 251 299 456 11 10 27 41 73
Pine and applied ads es 86 77 76 86 46 50 55 80 77

110fIglin lan9u6998 86 65 SO 46 42 137 138 114 125 120

Health prolessions 74 70 as 50 72 101 117 106 207 309

Home soonomice 2 1 5 o 3 14 22 26 40 ta
Law 21 24 42 24 30 4 4 10 15 20

Wien $o 55 48 45 57 99 94 83 73 61

Library science 27 18 9 18 14 64 se 49 35 34

UM mimosa 54 40 38 44 40 20 28 33 81 48

Mathematics 22 18 31 28 39 20 $ 0 21 15

Military Solemn* o o q 5 0 0 o 0
Physical solemn* 47 41 45 -7 85 8 11 10 20 31

Prpho logy... ........... .... ... ............ , 174 100 71 114 91 135 76 101 159 162

Public (Maks and sem. es 305 283 310 221 275 210 286 319 399 353

Social sciences 237 172 151 159 154 103 79 99 113 91

Theology 46 27 38 44 6? 14 14 14 18 25

interdisciplinary studies 73 39 50 41 27 21 18 26 44 38

Asian or Pacific islander

Total 3,118 3,324 3,773 4,842 I 5,235 1.999 2.861 2,509 2,940 3,320

Agriculture and natural resources 71 n so 65 36 10 27 17 20 22

Architecture and enMronrnental dosign 73 81 76 75 57 21 33 37 41 35

Area and ethnic studies 20 17 11 18 25 343 17 27 30 13

Business and managernont 751 981 1.181 1,449 1,531 186 259 472 621 773

Communications 20 23 30 24 29 24 27 36 23 so
Computer and information sciencs ..... .. . 79 115 205 414 581 28 34 74 201 273

Education 317 290 291 238 232 673 854 682 563 492

Engineering 701 802 974 1,395 1,552 33 48 105 178 205

Fine and applied arts 68 58 es 56 75 72 85 92 142 164

Fors* imtiluMN 23 14 7 4 $ 39 24 19 24 28

Health prolessions 144 115 164 174 152 205 256 254 302 337

Home economics ... ........ ............... .. 4 3 7 4 5 47 48 56 54 44

Law 18 22 32 34 53 4 4 5 13 25

Letters SI 35 44 65 68 82 85 70 82 91

Ubrary science 29 20 13 9 21 134 577 58 82 72

UM slimes 103 114 82 56 89 51 91 83 93 109

M&Ihm914111 55 67 04 105 118 35 37 33 56 77

Military Isienoes o o o o o o o o

Physical soleness 123 129 115 154 174 19 31 38 59 67

Pwmhology 44 38 34 48 35 49 49 43 51 85

Public affairs and mrvices 132 125 149 112 15$ 140 178 157 150 179

&Mal soienoes 157 164 147 231 152 58 70 56 97 98

Theology 26 18 39 42 70 7 7 16 17 42

Interdiscirlinery studies 62 36 31 27 39 9 18 21 22 39
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Table AtVim Wes dooms confound by insdlutions of higher education by sex, race/ethnicity, and fleki ofstudy: 1978-77 through 11168-17 (continued)

Field of study
and raseleMnicilly

Mon

1970-77 1971-79 1980-$1

.merioan Indian/Alaskan Native

Total 521 496 501

Apioulhare and man! resources 11 6 4
Arehilesbie mtd environmental doign 2 4
Me and *Me Wan 0 1 3
Swine's and management 93 109 12$
Comminutions 4 2 3
Copular and information oilmen. 3 6 10
Edmealion 204 165 150
Ingineefing 22 22 to

Fins and appNed sits 15 1$
Foreignianpuagee 1 2 1

Health pronesions 20 19 17
Home economics 0 1 1

Law 1 4 1

Lettere 13 10

Library mime 7 2 1

UN alone. 11

Mathematic*
1AiNtary Donnas 0 0
ROW sciences 16 28 9
Psyohology 17 10 13
PubNo affairs and eenoloos as 34 47
Social sciences 22 2$ 2$
Theology 2 2 1

interdisciplinary studies 11 13 13

Nonresident alien

Total 13,487 15,611 16,537

Agriculture and natural mount's 654 620 806
Architecture and ennronmental design 256 27$ 362
Ana and ethnic studies es 64 41
Swimss and management 3.301 3.768 4.148
Communications 12$ 112 143
Computer and information 'chinos 329 404 711
Education 1,252 1,529 1,40$
Engineering 3424 3,792 4,341
Roe and applied at, 157 149 219
Foreign languages o $1 75
Health profession 321 359 409
Home economics 1$ 22 35
Law 245 263 275
Lettere 212 203 289
Ubrary soignee 47 44 52
UN mignon 329 299 242
Malhentalke 258 37/ 344
MiNtery Seism's 0 0
Phytioal solemn 529 502 641
Peyshelegy 97 $13 124
Plain Whirs and scones 344 414 528
*old Wenn, 1.164 1,122 1,204
Theology 157 187 20$
InterdleelplInary swami 10$ 151 179

Women

513

4

10

119
3

2$
139
45
17

1

14

2

11

2

4

19

113

33
25

3

19,874

6133

61

4,604
191

1,289
1,427

5,454
315

97
428

29
336
291

44
2113

499

2

$90
11$

492
1.323

285
1113

1968-37 1976-77 1978-79 1950-111 1954-U 193047

617 440 504 533 673 587

4 1 3 2 2
7 4 4 1 0 1

4 1 3 3
112 13 26 27 $2 51

a 7
20 10 2 13 3

120 290 296 294 329 201
as 1 2 4
24 12 13 13 23 23
3 2 1 7 4 1

12 25 40 37 47 50
3 1 5 9 11 14
3 0 1 1

11 11 10 13 12
1 16 10 16 10
4 4 10 7
1 4 2 3 2

0 0
7 3 2 2 2

13 10 19 21 24
so 42 47 45 se $4
17 14 17 18 Is

2 0 2 2
22 3 11 11 11 17

21.455 3,551 4,524 5,470 7,271 5,443

647 $0 105 104 150 161

4$7 40 72 es 140 157

7$ 37 39 4$ 61 ao

5,4$0 4$0 622 905 1.212 1.721
20$ 56 $O 101 1118 226

1,895 37 81 193 440 522
1,124 1,109 1,215 1,291 1.492 1,275
5,649 117 180 215 359 482

331 143 144 205 345 309
103 132 131 152 151 232
482 192 275 2$9 419 450

27 103 11$ 10$ 138 130
502 35 63 63 79 III
321 233 231 291 363 U.
se 1g 151 123 os 144

2$3 14$ 165 128 1511 253
572 $e 95 120 158 307

0 0 0
$13 127 114 143 210 235
95 74 $0 148 175 134

55$ 133 153 193 212 271
1,42$ 312 374 391 502 502

310 45 32 61 $1 94
151 36 44 104 93 75

Ws not avolleblo.
SOURCE& U.S. Deportment of Eduoabon, National Cantor for Education Statistics, Higher Education General Information Surveys,
*Moue yew% and haegraled Postsecondary Education Data System, 19$2.
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Table A3.-Doctor's degrees conferred by institutions of higher education by race/Ehnlcity, and held of study: 1976-77 through 1966-37

Field of study
and rermieffmicity

Mon Women

1976-77 1978-79 1960-81 1934-85 19811-117 1976-77 197' -79 1980-81 1954-U 1986-87

AN gelds, tots! 25,021 23,477 22,505 21,296 22,059 8,019 9,187 10.244 11,011 11,974

White

Total 20,017 15,423 17,310 15,017 14,513 5,519 7,705 5,595 8,917 9,622

Agriculture end natural resources 645 572 577 000 520 45 50 87 130 124
kehilsoki56 and wvironsw-taln design 39 37 39 38 28 4 16 17 17 17

Area end Maio studios U 67 73 64 54 43 36 51 41 45
Business and managenwnt 620 572 519 475 473 48 oo 100 114 215
Communioatione 108 111 54 es 110 39 49 a 09 03
Computer and information sciences 142 147 102 131 178 18 28 22 19 41

Education 4,343 3,851 3,299 2,645 2,412 2,273 2,682 3,092 2,970 3,083
Englneedng 1,506 1,341 1,2913 1,254 1.505 48 52 ss 113 112
Fine and applied arts 394 407 353 343 387 196 225 234 239 297
Fon* !Mewl** 289 227 205 123 117 332 275 265 162 183
Huai professions 293 308 350 405 406 135 230 309 519 520
Home soonomice .... ....... ..... ..................... ... .. 33 68 66 58 49 104 130 141 163 176
Law 26 20 37 62 42 3 4 3 le 28
latters 1,195 980 854 765 671 743 704 695 643 625
Librmy science 25 29 22 25 13 31 32 29 30 so

UM soleness 2,246 2,241 2.2U 1,839 1,703 809 750 589 US 921
Mathematics 530 428 422 303 285 79 92 85 so 64
Military sciences ..... .. .. 0 0 --- 0 0 0 0 --- 0 0
Physical sciences 2,387 2,166 2,153 2.042 1,955 238 259 292 359 456
Psychology 1,507 1,449 1,438 1,308 1,289 U1 931 1.149 1,230 1,436
Public affairs and services 1114 202 205 1511 177 93 U 125 167 158
Social sciences 2.343 1,927 1,751 1,262 1,328 740 751 714 707 723
Theology 908 1.034 903 816 931 39 54 00 87 109
intordisciplinary studies 174 389 135 140 138 78 175 90 111 so

Black

Total 766 733 894 561 4111 427 634 571 593 572

Agriculture and natural resources 10 14 14 21 13 1 0 1 3 5
kettitecture and on*onmontal design 4 3 5 4 4 4 2 1 1 3

Area and ethnic studies 4 7 0 3 2 2 5 0 0 5
Business and management 13 16 28 9 21 0 2 6 5 $

Communications 1 s 3 6 7 0 2 7 10 10

Caviller and information sciences 1 3 1 3 1 0 1 0 0 1

Education 386 310 289 184 177 299 315 325 337 291

Engineedng 22 22 23 35 27 1 2 1 s 3

Fine and applied arts 14 9 12 7 3 7 3 5 6 9
Foreign languages ... .................. ... ... ... 6 4 4 4 7 $ 0 5 s 0

Health professions 7 11 9 15 g 7 9 17 18 25
Home soonomics o 1 3 0 2 e $ 0 6 21

Law 1 1 1 2 1 1 1 0 1 2
Letters 33 45 28 16 12 27 28 28 17 23
Ubrary solenoe o o 3 2 o 3 2 6 6 1

Life **noes 33 25 36 32 30 19 22 28 21 23
Mathematics 10 12 e 7 6 0 1 3 0 1

Military edema 0 0 - 0 0 0 0 - 0 0
Physkol solemn 40 43 28 20 22 5 s 4 0 4
Psyshology 52 50 82 51 35 53 61 54 62 82
Public affairs and services so 20 19 20 16 13 11 33 20 20
B00131 solenoes 91 91 ee 07 57 20 41 34 46 38
Theology 21 32 45 41 34 0 0 o 9 5
Interdisciplinary studies $ 0 5 4 1 s 9 7 3 3
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Table ALDostoes degrees °Gnawed by Institutions al higher education by racslothnicity, and flold or study: 1078-77 through 1966-87 (continued)

Reid of laxly
and raralsthnially

Mon Women

iwro-n 1978-79 191641 1084-85 1960-87 1976-77 I 1976-70 1980-81 1984-85 1916-47

Maw*

TOW 313 204 277 431 430 139 145 179 246 311

*Maws and naiad mamas 8 10 14 10 12 2 2 o 2 3
AWN Nam sad walweasntal design 2 3 2 i 0 0 o o o o
Area and abbe Males 2 1 1 7 2 0 2 o 2 o
Essbus sad atanapritent 7 4 i 4 8 0 1 1 o 4
Ccarmadaattons 4 2 0 0 7 0 0 0 1 4

oaramilsr and Infonnation bigness 0 i 0 2 5 0 o o o 1

Edu Niko 111 as se 71 87 53 so 74 U 120

1110111111/111/ 23 21 22 ss es 2 1 1 1 3
UNI applied Oft 2 4 2 7 $ 3 3 2 5 3

POMP 111.011100. 24 24 19 23 11 19 20 18 18 31

Moab professiats 5 2 3 8 10 2 2 5 10 7
Mame asonomies 0 0 0 0 i 0 o i 7 s
Lam o 1 1 1 12 0 0 0 o 7
usu. 18 10 s $ 22 15 0 10 9
Library seisms 3 0 o o o o o 1 1 o
Ub solsnose 24 19 30 so 36 5 0 10 28 23
Msthemelles 15 5 4 18 7 3 1 2 6 2
May solemn 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Physical solatoos 37 19 21 94 49 2 4 2 7 17
Psychology 37 33 34 27 23 19 31 31 31 48
Publio ears and services 7 1 6 5 18 2 0 4 6 2

ssionses 51 32 37 50 50 to 7 15 23 A
Theology 3 7 7 12 11 0 0 0 0 0
interdboaNnary studios 2 9 1 5 5 2 3 4 3 4

Asian or Picnic !standar

Total 540 848 855 402 796 118 165 222 904 302

aplaulture awl natural MOWN 30 29 22 51 28 4 5 7 0 4
kohilsolure and aMronniontal dosign . 0 1 s 3 1 0 1 0 1 0
Arce and ethnic audios 3 2 5 4 1 3 1 1 3 0
Business and management 18 12 19 31 es o o 8 4 4

Cammuboations 2 3 2 i 0 0 0 0 0 1

Complain' and informatian warms 6 $ 14 t 3 16 0 0 o 1 4

Education 45 80 48 31 50 32 37 57 53 45
Engineering 123 180 182 244 240 1 3 9 19 18

FIne and wad arts 4 3 3 4 e 2 4 4 9 12

ForshP1 WIMP@ 2 s s 3 2 i 4 o 3 2
Meads prolusions 13 11 18 30 23 $ 2 7 23 17

Homo economics . i 1 1 1 1 2 3 5 4 5
Law 0 2 0 0 0 0 0 o o o
Lettere 19 20 16 19 1 t $ e 8 12 19

Mary name 2 1 1 3 2 2 0 2 3 o
Life games It u 93 79 83 23 39 47 50 OS

Mathealles 19 21 24 31 24 4 $ 7 s 13

Mary ssisnoes 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
rksissi esisnees 83 100 90 134 129 1 i 21 16 45 37
Psyshakew 17 11 18 26 22 8 12 15 25 29
Ptabl tabs and swam 1 8 6 5 4 0 2 5 5 5

Ealla Wawa es 53 48 44 59 7 12 24 23 18

Medley 2 15 33 35 38 0 0 0 e 1

inlardisaplinery studies 2 12 2 10 2 2 5 4 4 2
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198041
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1970-77
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1911647
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applied
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s

0 3 1 1 0 3 o 1 1 2
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*
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A
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s

1 0 1 1 o 2 1 o 1 o

H
ealth

prolossions

o 1 3 s 1 o 1 3 2 2

H
om

e

soonom
ics

0 0 0 0 o o o 1 o o

Len o o o o o o o o o o

Leiters

2 1 s 0 3 2 2 2 4 3

Library

M
em

o

0 o o o 1 o o o o o

Life

solem
n

10 0 s 2 4 3 0 3 2 1

M
ahan

tilse

3 0 2 0 1 o o 0 o o

M
ary

m
im

es

o o o o o o 0 o

P
hysical

sciences

s 7 3 9 3 1 1 1 3 o

P
sychoiogy

9 7 7 4 6 2 3 3 1 10

P
ublic
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and

seM
ces
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S
ocial

sciences

4 11 9 4 2 1 e 3 e 2

T
heology

0 1 1 3 2 0 0 0 0 0

interdisciplinary

studios

1
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onresident
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otal

3,248

3.312
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235
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Table M.-First-professional degrees conferred by killitutions of higher education by race/ethnicity, and field of study: 1976-77 through 1988-87

Field of study
mid raceirathnicIty 1979-77 1978-79 1960-81 1994-95 1986-87 1976-77 1978-79 1950-51 1984-85 1988-87

All gelds, totel 51,970 52,333 62,194 47,601 46,522 11,973 18,170 19,148 23,558 25.095

White

Total 47,709 48,123 47,629 42,630 41,149 10,645 14,307 10,922 20.519 21,539

Dentistry (D.D.S. or D.IA.D.) 4,345 4,381 4,257 3,267 3,006 304 620 639 761 850
Medicine (M.D.) 9,571 10,209 10,400 9,051 9,003 2,204 2,906 3,263 3,864 4.134
Opkanstry (0.0.) 707 $51 843 722 623 87 117 174 257 318

Osteopathic Medicine (0.0.) 760 856 918 1,073 1,132 71 157 173 327 300
Pharmacy (D. Met.) 276 306 270 243 236 98 184 195 213 295
Podiatry (Pod.D., D.P. or D.P.M.) 443 506 496 425 423 16 37 57 92 96
Veterinary medicine (D.V.144.) 1,172 1,163 1,204 1,078 1,035 350 485 642 094 1,017
Chiropractic (D.C. or D.C.$4.) 1,129 1,447 1,787 1,932 1,723 99 166 357 561 575
Law, general (LL.B. or J.D.) 24,503 23,348 22,564 20,205 19,521 8,908 8,968 10,545 12.309 12,714
Theological professions, general 4,472 4,965 4.825 4,540 4,438 498 787 577 1,144 1,172
Other 11 0 0 31 0 11 0 0 17 0

Black

Total 1,760 1,783 1,772 1,623 1,835 776 1,053 1,159 1,406 1,565

Dentistry (0D.S. or D.IA D.) 100 125 126 101 169 44 as 09 76 93

Medicine (M.D.) 489 493 445 399 437 241 269 324 331 349
Optometry (0.0.) 11 I 3 7 I 4 4 6 7 10

Osteopathic Medicine (13.0.) 5 12 11 18 7 2 0 5 11 19

Pharmacy (D. Phw.) 2 6 I 16 37 I 10 12 14 75

Podiatry (Pod.D., D.P. or D.P.IA.) 10 13 13 17 18 1 2 7 18 15

Veterinary medicine (D.V.IA.) 21 19 16 14 12 7 18 21 22 17

Chiropractic (D,C. or D.C.IA.) 2 5 11 13 18 0 2 2 9 10

Law, general (LLB. or J.D.) 905 855 905 733 822 444 645 671 828 913
Theological professions, general 175 247 234 305 309 25 42 42 90 84

Other 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Hispanic

Total 893 989 1.131 1.239 1,303 183 294 410 645 748

Dentistry (D.D.S. or D.M.D.) 84 70 89 90 120 6 15 17 33 49

Medicine (M.D.) 187 243 305 327 319 44 81 90 152 165

Optometry (0.0.) 9 I 13 20 20 0 0 3 I 9
Osteopathic Medicine (D.O.) 2 I 11 13 17 1 2 2 5 I
Pharmacy (D. Phar.) 10 6 11 5 16 1 1 I 7 26

Podiatry (Pod.D., D.P. or D.P.IA.) 4 3 10 5 I o 1 2 5 3

Veterinary medicine (D.V.IA.) 10 11 7 20 73 3 3 4 14 17

Chiropractic (D.C. or D.C.IA.) 1 18 21 34 28 1 1 3 I 11

Law, general (U..B. or J.D.) 550 543 821 621 610 122 185 278 398 444

Theological professions, general es 79 63 104 92 6 5 3 15 16

Other 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

[,

38

4G



Tab). A4.Nret-prelesolonal degrees contorted by inatibilons of higher education by raw/ethnicity, and Mid of Mudr I on-n through 1964147 (con'd)

Field of study
and racerethniolly

Men Women

1970-7? 1880-81 1984-45 1908-87 197S-77 1976-79 1980-81

Atian or hello Islander

Total

Wally (DD.& or D.14D.)
Mediae OW
014111404/10D4
Oothopallis Modloine (DD.)
Phenmay CD. Pher.)
Podiatry (Pada.. D.P. or D.P.14.)
Veledamy medicine (D.V.14.)
Chlf0Pmetio (D.C. or D.C.14.)
L. general (U.S. or J.D.)
Theological professions, general
Other

Amedoen Indian/Alaskan Native

Total

Dentistry (D.D.S. or D.M.D.)
Mediothe (M.D.)

Optometry (0.D.)
OsIsepathio Medical* (0.04
Phormacy (D. Phar.)
Podiatry (Pod.D.. DP. or D.P.M.)
Velednery modicine (D.V.14.)
Chif0Pracilic (D.C. or D.C.14.)

Law. general (U..5. or J.D.)
Theological professions, weal
Other

Nonresident alien

Total

Dentistry (D.D.S. or D.M.O.)
Medicine (LD.)
0Mometry (0.0)
Oelsopathis Medicine (0.04
Pharmacy (0. Phar.)
Podiatry (Pod.D.. D.P. or D.P.M.)
Votsdnary medielne (MUM.)
Chkopraelle (D.C. or D.CM.)
L. general (U.S. or JD.)
Theological prothesions. gamma
Other

778 $80 991 1,152

107 100 156 200
118 261 329 381

23 33 21 51

7 13 8 23
75 70 83 as

s s 12
0 9 11 12

28 18 21 25
263 251 322 323

41 41 51 $o
o 0 0 0

187 150 134 175

14 21 9 22

25 25 39 64
0 1 1

3 0 7 6
o 1 2 1

1 0 o 2
11 8 2 6
4 6 1 4

a ao a so
5 4 5 2
o o o o

614 428 537 081

74 39 52 64
123 so 94 131

7 10 9 11

2 3 2 3

18 20 21 30
3 3 4 3
4 8 5 6

so 6 107 64

131 106 $s 100
164 175 100 263

o o o 1

1,420

218
534
33
31

27
8

11

25
393
140

o

163

11

36
3

10

6

2

16

3
84

12

o

632

78

102

8

9
29

9
3

so
124

201

o

245 345 485

11 38 45
49 1r4 117

12 12 19

o o 6
34 42 52

0 1 2

1 1 I
2 2 1

129 139 208

7 4
0 o o

37 se 58

2 2 1

5 13 12

0 o 1

1 2 1

o o 1

o o 1

1 7 2
1 1 2

27 41 33
o o 4
o o o

87 105 132

7 12 17

27 28 27
2 3 4
o o 1

4 13 15

o o o
o 2 2

13 I 24
27 28 33
7 18 9
o o o o o

1954-85 1988-57

084

$e
192

28
s

81

3
8

8
266

s
o

72

9
25

1

2
0
o
1

2
so

2

o

850

101

271

41

14

83

4

13

5

301

17

o

121

2
30

1

3
o

o

i s
1

es
1

o

180 252

20 42
45 49
3 8
0 2

23 31

0 3
4 1

13 27
38 os
34 38

NOTE: Data for racial/ethnic catogories include estimatos from 2.2 portant of th *pee recipients whose race/ethnicity was unknown.

SOURCES: U.S. Depailment of Education. National Center for Education Statistics, Higher Education General Information Surveys,
various years, and Integrated Postsecondary Education Data Orem 1988.
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Table A11.--M MOMS degrees conferred by Institutions of higher education by sec, race/ethnicity, and
field of study: 1964-85 and 1988-87

Field of Study

Total Men Women

and racWethnicity 1984-85 1986-87 1984-85 1986-87 1984-85 1986-87

All fields, total 426,870 433,112 189,219 189,578 237,651 243,534

White, non-Hispanic
Total 355,343 361,819 157,278 158,126 198,065 203,693

Agriculture and natural resources . 5,953 5,149 4,050 3,492 1,903 1,657

Architecture and envi; Emmental design 1,028 1,448 166 169 862 1,279

Aru and ethnic studies 3 3 0 2 3 1

Business and management 94,892 93,990 32,633 30,367 62,259 63,623

Communications 3,306 2,972 1,960 1,750 1,346 1,222

Computer and information sciences 9,728 7,110 5,066 3,855 4,662 3,255

Education 5,264 5,942 1,418 1,654 3,846 4,288

Engineering 49,625 51,336 45,574 47,010 4,051 4,326

Fine and applied Ws 10,714 11,976 6,192 6,811 4,522 5,165

Foreign languages 269 353 149 203 120 150

Health professions 57,719 53,876 6,530 5,945 51,189 47,931

Horne economics 7,276 7,618 2,261 2 461 5,015 5,157

Law 1,697 2,179 210 216 1,487 1,963

Letters 517 480 205 172 312 308

Library science 97 104 8 14 89 90

Life sciences 662 617 296 288 366 329

Mathematics 525 499 321 313 204 186

Military Sciences 15 39 15 37 0 2

Physical sciences 1,665 1,767 1,048 1,080 617 687

Psychology 680 825 204 233 476 592

Public affairs and services 13,126 12,991 9,106 8,794 4,020 4,197

Social sciences 1,387 1,853 596 792 791 1,061

Theology 600 527 339 308 261 219

interdisciplinary studies 88,595 98,165 38,931 42,160 49,664 56,005

Black, non-Hispanic
Total 35,799 35,466 14,192 13,956 21,607 21,510

0 0

Agriculture and natural resources 117 62 98 46 19 16

Architecture and environmental design 46 56 17 10 29 46

Area and ethnic studies 3 0 0 3

Business and management 11,720 11,699 3,597 3,479 8,123 8,220

Communicatic 335 329 222 190 113 139

Computer and information sciences 908 954 446 415 462 539

Education 653 639 248 222 405 417

Engineering 4,019 4,280 3,517 3,751 502 529

Fine and applied arts 745 784 462 469 283 315

Foreign languages 29 14 21 9 8 5

Health professions ' 4,578 4,878 560 599 4,018 4,279

Home economics 1,029 969 159 131 870 838

Law 128 170 39 44 89 126

Lefts 55 39 18 16 37 23

Library science 6 5 5 4

Life sciences 93 105 37 21 56 84

Mathernatics 24 39 17 27 7 12

Military Sciences 8 9 8 9 0 0

Physical sciences 109 104 57 53 52 51

Psychology 65 77 22 29 43 48

Public affairs and services 1,705 1,629 897 819 808 810

Social sciences 341 304 140 155 201 149

Theology 31 34 21 30 10 4

Interdisciplinary studies 9,054 8,284 3,587 3,431 5,467 4,853
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Tibia A8.--Aseadate degrees conferred by InNitutions of higher education by sex, race/ethnicity, and
field of study: 1984-85 and 1988-87 (continued)

Field of Study
and race/ethnicity

Total Men Women

1984415 1986-87 1984-85 1986-87 1984-85 1986-87
Hispanic

19,407 19,345 8,561 8,764 10,846 10,581

Agriculture and natural resources 92 125 72 61 20 64

Architecture and environmental design 50 73 6 23 44 50
Area and ethnic ducks 1 2 o 1 1 1

guinea and management 5,129 4,694 1,704 1,376 3,425 3,318
Communications 130 124 75 64 55 60
Computer and information sciences 435 415 216 207 219 208
Education 639 414 145 124 494 290
Engineering 2,210 2,782 2,034 2,554 176 228

Fine rind applied arts 534 681 338 358 195 223

Foreign Woman 34 22 7 5 27 17

Health profeeWons 1,973 2,046 395 374 1,578 1,672

Home economics 447 396 42 44 405 352
Law 76 94 17 19 59 75

Letters 29 32 s 11 21 21

Library science 2 4 o 2 2 2

Ufe sciences 38 54 19 30 19 24

Mathematics 38 40 29 22 9 18

Military Sciences 0 1 0 1 o 0

Physical sciences 111 78 80 51 31 27
Psychology 43 67 10 16 33 51
Public affairs and services 850 950 535 660 315 290
Social sciences 225 256 101 80 124 176
Theology 30 18 19 11 11 7
interdisciplinary studies 6,291 6,077 2,709 2,670 3,582 3,407

Asian or Pacific islander
Total 9,914 11,794 5,492 6,172 4,422 5,622

Agriculture and natural resources 28 27 22 20 6 7

Architecture itod environmental design 27 54 9 19 18 35

Area and ethnic studies o o 0 0 0 0

Business and management 2,424 2,853 900 997 1,524 1,856

Communications 32 41 26 24 6 17
Computer and information sciences 447 404 211 199 236 205
Education 291 130 253 57 38 73
Engineering 2,209 2,979 1,973 2,587 236 392
Fine and WSW arts 587 460 406 306 181 154
Foreign languages a 13 1 5 7 s

Health professions 846 1,028 174 173 672 855

Home economics 170 207 49 66 121 141
Law 29 40 5 3 24 37
Letters 2 34 1 14 1 20

Library science 3 3 o 1 3 2
Life sciences 31 62 13 25 18 37
Mathematics 63 72 34 46 29 26
Military Sciences 0 o 0 0 0 o

Physical sciences 71 67 39 36 32 31

Psychology a 20 1 6 7 14
Public affairs and services 186 211 136 133 50 78
Social sciences 39 95 24 37 15 58
Theology 5 3 2 1 3 2
interdisciplinary studies 2,408 2,991 1,213 1,417 1,195 1,574
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Table A5.--Asocciate degrees conferred by Institutions of higher education by sex, race/ethnicity, and
field of study: 1984-86 and 1988-87 (conti

Field of Study
and mos/ethnicity

Total Men Women

1984-88 1986-87 1984-85 1986-87 1984-86 1986-87
American indian/Alukan Native

Total 2,953 3,196 1,198 1,263 1,755 1,933

Agriculture and natural resources 53 51 41 36 12 15

Archkecture and environmental design 4 4 2 1 2 3

Area and ethnic studies 5 6 0 3 5 3
Business and management 796 811 234 203 562 608
Conwnunications 11 22 4 9 7 13

Computer and information sciences 52 47 16 20 36 27
Education 101 134 23 33 78 101

Engineering 354 360 313 320 41 40
Fine and applied arts 116 185 74 os 42 ss
Foreign languages 0 11 0 s 0 5
Health professions 372 403 45 51 327 352
Home economics 63 54 9 17 54 37
Law 7 11 0 5 7 6

Letters 5 s 1 4 4 4
Library science 0 0 0 0 0 0
Life sciences 8 18 4 5 4 13

Mathematics 4 4 4 2 0 2
Military Sciences 0 1 0 1 0 0
Physical sciences 14 6 7 3 7 3

Psychology 11 17 2 6 9 11

Public affairs and SOIVICIIS 126 144 64 60 62 84
Social sciences 35 52 10 18 25 34
TheolOOY 1 1 0 0 1 1

interdisciplinary studies 815 846 345 364 470 482

Nonresident alien
Total 6,407 4,688 3,696 2,560 2,711 2,128

Agriculture and natural resources 77 44 e4 36 13 8

kchitectur and environmental design 27 30 11 7 16 23
Area and ethnic studies 0 0 0 0 0 0
Business and management 1,776 1,184 875 502 901 682
Communications 50 53 32 28 18 25
Computer and information sciJnces 273 171 147 95 126 76
Education 61 74 19 23 42 51

Engineering 974 775 919 699 55 76

Fine and applied arts 189 175 94 55 95 120

Foreign languages 10 8 5 3 5 5

Health professions 376 316 54 72 322 244

Horne economics 106 84 10 19 96 65
Law 24 4 4 0 20 4

Letters 37 15 19 5 18 10

Library science 0 1 0 1 0 0
Life sciences 20 36 12 28 8 8

Mathematics 39 12 24 r 15 4

Military Sciences 0 0 0 0 0 0
Physical sciences 29 39 21 30 8 9

Psychology 14 8 5 2 9 6

Public :lairs and umices 112 96 81 71 31 25

Social sciences 59 24 27 13 32 11

ThelkbilY 22 11 9 5 13 6

Interdisciplinary studies 2,132 1,528 1,264 858 868 670
SOURCES: U.S. Department of Education, National Center tor Education Statistics, Higher Education
General Information Survey, 1985, and Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System, 1988.

42 50 as. sommmt name amok Inc - 2112-1111 - 1114/271%



51



END
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